

European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction



# The nexus between drug markets and gun violence in the European Union

Background paper commissioned by the EMCDDA

Authors

Astrid De Schutter, Nils Duquet and Dennis Vanden Auweele

2023

This Background paper was commissioned under contract CT.22.SAS.0042.1.0 by the European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (EMCDDA) to provide background information to inform and contribute to the drafting of the EU Drug Markets Report. We are grateful for the valuable contribution of the authors.

The views, interpretations and conclusions set out in this publication are those of the authors and are not necessarily those of the EMCDDA or its partners, any EU Member State or any agency or institution of the European Union.

Introduction4
Chapter 1 The nexus between trafficking in drugs and guns in Europe
The trafficking of drugs and firearms along the Balkan route
Fuelling drug criminals with firearms by exploiting legal loopholes
Trading drugs for guns
Firearms trafficking and criminal gun violence in the EU
Chapter 2 Gun violence at the wholesale level16
Wholesale drug markets and differences in gun violence
Mechanisms inciting gun violence19
Geography of gun violence related to wholesale markets
The Netherlands and Belgium22
Other European countries
Chapter 3 Gun violence related to the local consumer markets
Consumer markets generating the most visible violence
Firearms availability leads to a vicious circle of trafficking and violence
Sweden as a deadly hotspot of drug-related gang violence
Chapter 4 The societal impact of drug-related gun violence
Impact on the local community 32
Direct impact
Indirect impact
The crime-terror nexus
Conclusions and implications
Endnotes

## Introduction

Firearms trafficking in the European Union (EU) is driven by criminal demand (<sup>1</sup>) and is a key enabler for other criminal activities such as drug trafficking (<sup>2</sup>). Criminals seek to acquire firearms for instrumental purposes, namely to facilitate their criminal activities, where they use guns to threaten, intimidate or assault others (criminals or non-criminals) (<sup>3</sup>), but they can also be acquired for the reputation afforded through the possession of – especially certain types of – firearms (<sup>4</sup>). Previous studies have shown that handguns are the type of firearm most commonly possessed by criminals in Europe as they are lightweight, easy to conceal and generally reliable. While automatic rifles can also be very effective for intimidation and assault purposes, their possession by criminals is less common (<sup>5</sup>).

Criminal demand for firearms comes from various types of criminals ranging from international drug traffickers, armed robbers, youth gangs involved in street drug dealing, human traffickers, loan sharks, professional assassins and so on. Yet not all criminals have equal access to firearms (<sup>6</sup>). Given that legal access to firearms is almost impossible for criminals in Europe (<sup>7</sup>), they acquire them through other means. These firearms can, for example, be stolen from legal gun owners or state stockpiles, bought from a local criminal arms dealer or trafficked internationally (<sup>8</sup>). Interviews with experts, as well as previous studies, suggest also that the criminal demand for firearms is increasing in various EU Member States (<sup>9</sup>).

Due to the traditionally closed character of illicit gun markets in Europe, firearms are often only accessible to criminals when they have the necessary criminal connections. Younger and less-experienced criminals tend to experience more difficulties in their attempts to acquire firearms. In the past decade, however, law enforcement agencies from various European countries have noted an increased availability of firearms for criminals in their country. Previous studies have linked this to various trafficking methods, including the continuous supply of conflict legacy weapons from the Western Balkans, the increased trafficking in easy-to-reactivate firearms and in easy-to-convert blank-firing weapons and Flobert-calibre firearms (<sup>10</sup>). The possibilities generated by the internet have further eroded the closed character of illicit gun markets in Europe. The increased availability of firearms to lower segments of the criminal hierarchy in several EU Member States, especially in western Europe' (<sup>11</sup>).

In 2021 Europol noted that the use of violence in serious and organised crime seemed to be increasing in the EU, both in frequency and severity, augmented by the frequent use of firearms and explosives (<sup>12</sup>). A 2021 comparative study on gun violence in Europe, coordinated by the Flemish Peace Institute, concluded that firearms trafficking in Europe is not only driven by criminal demand, but is also strongly connected to criminal gun violence. The observed increased availability of various types of firearms to criminals has led to an escalation of criminal gun violence in several European countries and sometimes also to arms races among criminals. The study also concluded that shootings in the criminal underworld in Europe are mainly connected to the drugs trade and enabled by firearms trafficking (<sup>13</sup>). A 2018 EMCDDA study on drug-related homicide concluded that this type of homicide is more likely to involve the use of firearms than other means of violence (<sup>14</sup>). Findings from project TARGET state that young men (under the age of 35) are the main victims and

perpetrators of lethal gun violence. This is also the case for non-lethal gun violence, but there is a more even age distribution in this category (<sup>15</sup>).

In 2019 the EMCDDA and Europol noted that the criminal use of firearms, including automatic weapons, by organised crime groups involved in European drug markets appeared to be increasing (<sup>16</sup>). According to Europol, the use of violence related to the trade in drugs – cocaine and cannabis in particular – has escalated in recent years, and the availability of firearms and explosives is a key enabler for this violence (<sup>17</sup>). A previous study concluded that more research is needed to uncover the dynamics between drug markets in Europe and gun violence: 'While there is clearly a link between the illegal drug trade and firearm violence, this connection and its enabling elements are an important avenue for further research' (<sup>18</sup>).

Counteracting drug-related gun violence requires a good intelligence picture of its scope, characteristics and dynamics. The objective of this report is to analyse the nexus between gun violence and the illegal drug market in Europe. To reach this objective, this paper addresses the following research questions:

- 1. What is the nexus between firearms trafficking and drug trafficking in the European Union?
- 2. What are the scope and characteristics of drug-related firearms violence in the European Union?
- 3. How does this violence impact society?

#### **Research methods**

To answer the above research questions, the current study applied a mixed-method approach, including the following components.

- An international literature review on drug-related gun violence.
- Analysis of official criminal and health data on drug-related firearms violence, as well as law enforcement analyses and ballistics data. Data collected as part of project TARGET, which undertook a total of 34 explorative country mappings and seven in-depth country mappings (Belgium, the Netherlands, Poland, Serbia, Spain, Estonia and Sweden) served as a key starting point. These data were updated by sending out additional data requests to relevant stakeholders in all EU countries.
- **Semi-structured interviews** with experts (researchers, law enforcement) throughout the EU.
- **Case studies** and **media analysis** of drug-related firearms violence incidents in the EU.

The nexus of drugs and violence can manifest as three (not mutually exclusive) forms: psychopharmacological violence, economic-compulsive violence or systemic violence (<sup>19</sup>). In this report we will focus on the systemic drug-related gun violence.

The report first discusses the nexus between drug trafficking and firearms trafficking in the European Union, focusing on the strong linkages between both phenomena. When looking at the use of drug-related gun violence, we provide a more in-depth view of the use of gun violence at respectively the wholesale level of the drug distribution chain and the local consumer market, finding the local consumer market to account for most of the visible drug-related gun violence. Where possible, we tried to uncover differences in the use of gun violence related to the type of drug. However, this is quite difficult because the networks involved are often dealing with more than one substance. Nevertheless, it appears that violence is frequently related to the cocaine business. Finally, the report also addresses the societal impact of drug-related gun violence in the EU.

# Chapter 1 The nexus between trafficking in drugs and guns in Europe

Strong linkages between firearms and drug trafficking have been observed on a global level. Already in 2001 the United Nations (UN) *Programme of action to prevent, combat and eradicate the illicit trade in small arms and light weapons* (SALW) expressed its concern about the close link between drug trafficking and the illicit trade in SALW (<sup>20</sup>). In 2008, the UN Commission on Narcotic Drugs again noted that drug traffickers are arming themselves with illicitly trafficked firearms and emphasised the need to address the links between the illicit trafficking in drugs and firearms (<sup>21</sup>). This concern has been repeated in a recent resolution in 2022, which encourages states to take appropriate measures to prevent and combat these links, inter alia by enhancing border control management, information exchange and international operational cooperation (<sup>22</sup>).

Several international studies have noted that firearms trafficking intertwines with illegal drug trafficking (<sup>23</sup>). In their 2020 study on firearms trafficking, for instance, the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) noted that 'data on significant cases of firearms seizures ... corroborate the strong link between drug trafficking and seized weapons. Aside from weapons-related items such as ammunition, parts and components, and explosives, drugs emerge as the most common commodity seized together with firearms' (<sup>24</sup>). A recent study on arms trafficking and organised crime by the Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime (GI-TOC) concluded that from a global perspective drugs and firearms markets tend to reinforce each other: 'The availability of weapons in some regions has led to an arms race in which criminal groups invest their profits into "out-gunning" their rivals and security forces. As gang bosses recognised there were profits to be made in the illicit firearm market, they began setting themselves up as middlemen dealers – using profits from the drug trade to buy and sell firearms not only to their members but also other criminal groups at huge mark-ups' (<sup>25</sup>). Interestingly for our analysis, this study mentions that the presence of illicit firearms markets is not only heavily linked to violent crime in Latin America and Africa, but also to drug trafficking in Europe (<sup>26</sup>).

A recent analysis of firearms trafficking in Europe by the UNODC concludes that criminal drug markets are key drivers for firearms trafficking in Europe (<sup>27</sup>). A comparison of illicit gun markets across Europe shows that the presence of drug trafficking in a country affects the existence and characteristics of an illicit gun market in that country. According to data provided to the UNODC, on average 28 % of the firearms seizures in Europe occur in the context of drug trafficking. In some EU Member States this figure is as high as 44 % (<sup>28</sup>).

Firearms trafficking in the EU is **not only driven by drug-related criminal demand**, however, but also connected to the trade in drugs in other ways. First of all, because **firearms are often smuggled together with drugs** by the same criminal networks or, at least, along well-established drug-trafficking routes. According to Europol, 'firearms trafficking is often a subsidiary activity to drug trafficking' (<sup>29</sup>). International firearms trafficking in the EU is traditionally carried out over land by criminals who hide small quantities of firearms in vehicles and smuggle them across national borders (<sup>i</sup>). To create these passageways, criminal networks and arms dealers often exploit cultural,

<sup>()</sup> In some countries, firearms and ammunition are also trafficked by boat, especially smaller vessels such as speedboats.

ethnic and familial links to source regions. Most criminal groups involved in firearms trafficking are poly-criminal groups who are also involved in other criminal activities (<sup>30</sup>). This implies that they often make use of the same networks and routes used to smuggle other illegal commodities. The 'Balkan route' is notorious for the trafficking of drugs, firearms and migrants into the EU (<sup>31</sup>). Often firearms are trafficked along this route together with other illegal commodities, especially drugs. Given the small quantities of firearms that are smuggled in such trafficking schemes, this activity is traditionally not very lucrative. As a consequence, firearms trafficking is often a supplementary source of income for these poly-criminal groups (<sup>32</sup>). Second, the strong and increasing drug-related criminal demand for firearms in combination with the exploitation of loopholes in the firearms legislation within the European Union has increased the possibilities for large-scale firearms trafficking, which has resulted in **greater firearms availability** for drug-related criminals.

#### The trafficking of drugs and firearms along the Balkan route

**The Balkan route** is a key transit route for both firearms and drugs into the EU (<sup>ii</sup>). This route is an important logistics corridor, with thousands of trucks carrying various goods entering the EU each day. According to Europol, weapons and drugs are often smuggled along this route as part of multi-commodity transfers or hidden in vehicles (<sup>33</sup>). The Balkan route links the Western Balkans to the EU via a number of branches: (1) by land through Hungary to central Europe and Scandinavia (<sup>34</sup>), (2) by land through Slovenia to north-west Europe (<sup>35</sup>), (3) by sea to and beyond Italy (<sup>36</sup>), (4) by sea to Spain (<sup>37</sup>). The most common drug smuggled via the Balkan route into the EU is heroin (<sup>38</sup>). According to Europol, drug traffickers still use the ancient Silk Road network to smuggle heroin from Afghanistan along the Balkan route into the EU (<sup>39</sup>). Other drugs of note are cocaine, which is trafficked from Latin America, and cannabis, which is either produced in Albania or passes through the Western Balkans from Afghanistan or central Asia (see below) (<sup>40</sup>).

The **Western Balkans are an important source region of firearms trafficking** into the EU (<sup>41</sup>). The firearms moved from this source region tend to be conflict legacy weapons from two primary sources. First, the various conflicts in former Yugoslavia (1991-2001) resulted in the diversion of large quantities of firearms to the civilian population. These '**conflict legacy weapons**' include handguns (such as the Zastava M57 or M70), Kalashnikov-type assault rifles (such as the Zastava M70 assault rifle) and submachine guns (such as the AG Strojnica ERO). Secondly, the Albanian civil war (1997) involved the large-scale looting of the state arms stockpiles of the country. These stockpiles contained various types of weapons, including pistols (such as the TT-33 and Beretta 92) and Kalashnikov-type assault rifles (such as the Norinco type 56) (<sup>42</sup>). For decades now, firearms from the Western Balkans have been trafficked into the EU, often together with drugs. In 2013-2014, for example, several law enforcement agencies from Bosnia and Herzegovina arrested 18 individuals who had been trafficking herbal cannabis and heroin together with firearms into Germany and Sweden through Croatia, Slovenia and Austria (<sup>43</sup>). In 2020-2021, the Austrian police conducted Operation *Zahnfee* (or Tooth fairy), which led to 16 home searches and the seizure of narcotics, weapons and cash. A total of 11 suspects were taken into custody under suspicion of cocaine

<sup>(&</sup>lt;sup>ii</sup>) Other drug trafficking routes will be discussed in Chapter 2. Drug trafficking from these areas, such as North Africa or South America, do not regularly coincide with firearm trafficking.

trafficking, mainly from Slovenia, into Austria. The suspects came from Austria, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Slovenia, Albania, Croatia and Egypt (<sup>44</sup>).

Even though countries from the Western Balkans have been taking steps and making strides to counteract firearms trafficking for years now, the problem continues. The 2020 EU action plan on firearms trafficking highlights that the Western Balkans remain a main source region of firearms trafficking into the EU (<sup>45</sup>). According to Europol, firearms from the Western Balkans, where not only conflict legacy weapons but also **human resources with expertise** in firearms are widely available, are trafficked by multinational criminal groups, mainly to Belgium, France, Germany, Spain and the Netherlands (<sup>46</sup>). Analyses of the origins of trafficked firearms in these countries confirm that a significant share of these weapons comes from the Western Balkans (<sup>47</sup>).

A recent analysis on the situation in Spain concluded that firearms originating from the Western Balkans do not constitute the largest share of illicit firearms possession in the country, but highlights that these trafficked conflict legacy weapons are shipped in small quantities and mainly used by organised crime groups (OCGs) involved in drug trafficking, and that lower-level criminals often do not have the necessary connections to acquire these weapons (<sup>48</sup>).

A recent analysis of firearms trafficking into Sweden also noted that the Western Balkans have traditionally been and continue to be one of the main sources of illegal firearms trafficked into the country. These weapons are frequently used in drug-related criminal shootings in Sweden. The trafficking in firearms is believed to be facilitated by Balkan criminals living in Sweden. Frequently, hand grenades from the same supplier are smuggled together with firearms into Sweden (<sup>49</sup>). A previous study reported, for example, on the arrest of 11 persons who were accused of being part of an OCG smuggling 10 automatic firearms, 59 pistols and 105 hand grenades by car from Serbia and Bosnia and Herzegovina to Sweden passing through Austria, Hungary and Germany (<sup>50</sup>).

Various **OCGs and criminal networks** are involved in trafficking drugs and firearms into the EU from the Western Balkans. Previous research indicates that often a connection exists between the actors involved in firearms trafficking and the source country of the smuggled firearms (<sup>51</sup>). Italian OCGs, usually mafia or mafia-style groups, have a history of trafficking guns and drugs across the Adriatic Sea, often cooperating with Albanian OCGs (<sup>52</sup>). In 2021, a Slovenian cell of the Kavaćki clan was dismantled. This clan is suspected of 81 drugs and weapons smuggling crimes that generated an estimated EUR 2 million in criminal proceeds. They are suspected of carrying out several transports of firearms, and selling at least 790 kilograms of cocaine, 2 249 kilograms of cannabis, 96 kilograms of cannabis resin, 10 kilograms of heroin and 30 litres of amphetamine base. The drugs were transported from Spain and the Netherlands to Slovenia, from Slovenia to Austria, Germany, Italy and Croatia; the firearms from Slovakia to Slovenia, Serbia and the Netherlands. According to the Slovenian police, the goal of this OCG, which communicated through the SkyECC platform, was to traffic as much illicit drugs and firearms as possible to maximise their proceeds (<sup>53</sup>).

The trafficking of firearms, often in smaller quantities, from the Western Balkans is in general **not very lucrative** for the OCG involved. For them it is mainly a supplementary source of income, next to their more lucrative core criminal activities such as drug trafficking (<sup>54</sup>). According to Europol, 'most groups enter the weapons-trafficking business through other criminal activity, which may offer contacts, knowledge of existing routes and infrastructure related to the smuggling of weapons' (<sup>55</sup>).

Belgian police officials noted that firearms trafficking is perceived as 'high risk-low reward' and that drugs traffickers mainly smuggle firearms for self-protection and as a status symbol (<sup>56</sup>).

Numerous **initiatives continue to be taken to tackle the threat of firearms and drug trafficking** from the Western Balkans. In October 2022, as a coordinated EMPACT Joint Action Days, law enforcement agencies from various European countries targeted the trafficking of firearms, drugs and humans, along the Balkan route. These Joint Action Days led to the arrest of 382 persons, with 38 persons specifically charged with firearms trafficking and 112 persons with drug trafficking. In total 106 firearms and 12 250 pieces of ammunition were seized, but also 15 grenades, one antipersonnel mine and two anti-tank missiles. In addition, 304 kilograms of heroin, 147 kilograms of cannabis, 5 402 cannabis plants and 1.3 kilograms of cocaine were seized. These arrests and seizures allowed the various involved law enforcement agencies to initiate 130 new investigations (<sup>57</sup>). In September 2021, a similar EMPACT Joint Action Days led to the arrest of 330 persons, 37 new investigations and the seizure of 154 firearms (65 pistols, 86 rifles, 3 alarm weapons), 57 hand grenades and other explosives, 2 125 pieces of ammunition, 719 kilograms of cannabis and 920 cannabis plants (<sup>58</sup>).

#### Fuelling drug criminals with firearms by exploiting legal loopholes

Since the early 2000s firearm traffickers have significantly exploited several legal loopholes, especially in some central and eastern European countries, to legally and at low cost acquire weapons unable to fire live ammunition, modify them into live-firing weapons and resell them to criminals (<sup>59</sup>). European drug criminals have become important customers of the traffickers using these modi operandi.

An important legal loophole in the EU was connected to the legal availability of alarm weapons, which were **easy to convert** into live-firing weapons. Until recently such weapons could be acquired legally without the need of a licence in a significant number of EU Member States (<sup>60</sup>).

Most of the converted alarm weapons in the EU from the beginning of the decade were produced in Europe (Germany and Italy in particular) or nearby (Russia). Since 2010, converted alarm weapons of Turkish origin have become prevalent. Most of these Turkish weapons are near-exact replicas of real firearms, built with strong materials and easy to convert (<sup>61</sup>). While these weapons have been put under further constraints by the 2017 amendment of the European Firearms Directive (<sup>62</sup>) and by the Commission Implementing Directive 2019/69 laying down technical specifications for alarm and signal weapons, they have proliferated across Europe for a long time, and some EU Member States might still not be entirely up to date with their legislation (<sup>iii</sup>).

A large number of EU Member States reported that converted alarm weapons are commonly used in gun crime in their country (<sup>63</sup>). According to Europol, these weapons have become extremely popular among criminals in Europe due to the fact that they are cheap and easy to convert (<sup>64</sup>). Although these weapons are especially attractive to lower-level criminals, there is growing concern in recent years that OCGs will increasingly acquire and use such weapons (<sup>65</sup>). In Romania, for

<sup>(&</sup>lt;sup>iii</sup>) In February 2022, the European Commission opened an infringement procedure against Bulgaria, Greece, Ireland and Luxembourg for failing to report on their implementation of Implementing Directive (EU) 2019/69. See: https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/inf\_22\_601.

example, Turkish-made alarm weapons bought in neighbouring Bulgaria have in the past years been used by criminals to protect the trafficking of other illicit goods, such as drugs and cigarettes, and in shootings in the drug milieu in the country (<sup>66</sup>). The drug trafficking in Romania mainly involves cocaine and heroin via the Iran-Türkiye-Bulgaria route (<sup>67</sup>). As we will describe later in this report, converted alarm weapons have been noted in the hands of drug criminals across Europe (<sup>68</sup>).

Another important loophole in firearms legislation that fuelled the proliferation of firearms in the criminal underworld involves deactivated firearms, especially 'acoustic expansion weapons' (iv). Since 2013, converted acoustic expansion weapons, almost always of Slovak origin, have been seized in criminal cases across Europe. Until 2015, acoustic expansion weapons could be acquired in Slovakia without restrictions to persons aged 18 or older (<sup>69</sup>). After the use of such weapons in terrorist attacks in other European countries, for example in the attack on the Hyper Cacher supermarket in Paris in January 2015 (70), Slovak legislation was changed, with the prohibition of online sales of these weapons and the required registration of these weapons with the police (71). Further legislation changes were introduced in Czechia (2021) and Slovakia (2022) to close these loopholes. In the meantime, however, large numbers of acoustic expansion weapons, many of which originated from surplus military stocks, have ended up on illicit gun markets across Europe. According to intelligence sources, one of the Slovak stores selling these weapons sent more than 4 000 packages to 24 EU Member States in 2013-2014 (72). According to media reports, in 2017, Europol estimated that between 2009 and 2014 approximately 10 000 deactivated firearms and acoustic expansion weapons were smuggled from Slovakia to other EU Member States (73). The ease with which these weapons can be legally purchased and converted into live-firing firearms, including automatic firearms, has strongly impacted the criminal availability of firearms in several EU Member States. Seizures related to this trafficking method regularly involve Czech firearms, such as the CZ 75 pistol, CZ vz. 58 assault rifle or the CZ vz. 61 Škorpion submachine guns (SMGs), but also Bulgarian and Romanian AK-47-type rifles (74).

The loophole concerning **Flobert-calibre firearms** was identified shortly after the first initiatives were taken to close the loophole of deactivated firearms and acoustic weapons. Flobert-calibre firearms are small-calibre firearms (4 mm or 6 mm) designed in the 19th century for indoor target-shooting. After the introduction of EU common guidelines on deactivation in 2015, some Slovak gun stores decided to convert their deactivated firearms and acoustic expansion weapons into Flobert-calibre weapons. Since Flobert-calibres were at that time not considered as 'firearms' in some EU Member States, including Slovakia, these stores were able to continue selling their stocks without many restrictions. Because Flobert-calibre firearms can also easily be converted into higher-calibre firearms, these weapons gained significant popularity quickly and have been seized, in their original state or converted, across Europe (<sup>75</sup>).

Firearms traffickers have exploited these loopholes to provide firearms to drug criminals in various EU Member States. In some countries, this has led to increased criminal gun violence. In Spain, for example, a spike in gun crime in the drug-trafficking milieu in southern Spain between 2018 and

<sup>(&</sup>lt;sup>iv</sup>) Acoustic expansion weapons constitute a specific category of deactivated firearms. These weapons were deactivated so that they would no longer be able to expel a projectile, for example by inserting an obstruction into the barrel, but still have the ability to fire blank ammunition. Given that the firing mechanism remains operational, acoustic expansion weapons are significantly easier to convert into live-firing weapons.

2020 can be attributed to the reactivation of firearms, with deactivated firearms mainly from Spain and Flobert-calibre firearms and acoustic firearms often from eastern European countries, especially Slovakia (<sup>76</sup>).

Historically, firearms trafficking in Europe is not considered very profitable, involves small quantities of weapons trafficked at the same time as other illegal goods, and is mainly carried out as a secondary activity by poly-criminal OCGs. Firearms are very often trafficked for personal use or to meet specific orders from criminals in the destination country (<sup>77</sup>). In recent years, several arrests and seizures of large amounts of converted deactivated firearms, acoustic expansion weapons and Flobert-calibre firearms across Europe (see the box 'Arrests and seizures of large amounts of (converted) deactivated firearms, acoustic expansion weapons and Flobert-calibre firearms, acoustic expansion weapons and Flobert-calibre firearms') suggest that the exploitation of legal loopholes, seems to have partially altered these dynamics. Often these weapons were also destined for drug criminals. A 2018 report on converted weapons, for example, noted the existence of a Polish OCG acquiring acoustic expansion weapons in Slovakia, converting them in Poland and then smuggling them across Europe. Based on investigations into the bookkeeping records of the Slovak gun stores, officials believe that Polish OCGs have purchased up to 2 000 acoustic expansion weapons from Slovak gun stores, which they converted and smuggled to countries such as the Netherlands and the United Kingdom. These networks were also involved in drug trafficking (<sup>78</sup>).

# Arrests and seizures of large amounts of (converted) deactivated firearms, acoustic expansion weapons and Flobert-calibre firearms

In 2019, six individuals in Slovakia were arrested for firearms trafficking. These individuals are suspected of being part of an OCG specialising in the conversion of Flobert-calibre firearms, which supplied over 1 500 firearms to criminals in Europe (<sup>79</sup>).

In the Skåne area in Sweden in 2019, three individuals were arrested for operating a firearms-trafficking network. They purchased a total of 236 deactivated firearms in Slovakia, which they reactivated and sold to young criminal gangs that specialise in drug dealing in Sweden (especially in Malmö and Stockholm). Around half of these firearms were Škorpion submachine guns (SMGs) (<sup>80</sup>).

In February 2020, 22 converted Flobert-calibre firearms were seized in the Netherlands in a transport vehicle on its way to the United Kingdom. This led to a joint investigation supported by Europol and eventually resulted in the arrest of six persons in September/October 2021 in the Netherlands, Czechia and Slovakia. These men are members of an OCG specialised in the conversion of Flobert-calibre weapons and are believed to have trafficked over 1 500 firearms to criminal groups in the Netherlands, Austria, Denmark, Germany, Portugal, Sweden and Czechia. At the time of their arrest, over 350 weapons (including SMGs and assault rifles) and several thousand rounds of ammunition sold by this OCG were seized (<sup>81</sup>).

In December 2020, as part of the dismantlement of an international arms-trafficking network, the Spanish Guardia Civil arrested three individuals in Malaga who, in addition to other offences, were suspected of purchasing deactivated and converted firearms in eastern Europe. They would then reactivate the weapons and sell them on to drug traffickers in the south of Spain. Following their arrest, the police seized a total of 160 firearms (including 121 short firearms, 22 AK-47 assault rifles and eight SMGs) alongside more than 10 000 pieces of ammunition, an anti-tank grenade with 15 kilograms of military explosives, eight silencers and 273 magazines (<sup>82</sup>).

In May 2021, Romanian authorities reported the seizure of 2 850 live-firing pistols with calibre 4 mm and 4.5 mm at the border, concealed in a truck driven by a Ukrainian citizen on its way to Ukraine (<sup>83</sup>).

#### **Trading drugs for guns**

The UN Commission on Narcotic Drugs noted that drug traffickers are sometimes paid with firearms for trafficked drugs, which affords them additional access to a wide range of firearms (<sup>84</sup>). Trading firearms and drugs for one another is also advantageous for criminals, as these transactions do not leave a money trail. Central American criminal groups are believed to easily exchange drugs for firearms (<sup>85</sup>).

In Europe these types of transactions are not frequently observed, but they do occur. The Danish authorities, for example, reported to the UNODC that 'firearms were often trafficked in conjunction with, or in return for illicit drugs' (86). In June 2018, Croatian law enforcement arrested 17 members of an OCG that traded Croatian firearms for drugs produced in Germany. During this operation, the police seized 38 firearms (17 pistols, 2 revolvers, 12 long rifles, 2 semi-automatic rifles and 5 automatic Kalashnikov-type rifles) and a rocket launcher (M79 OSA), 130 firearms components and 5 295 pieces of ammunition together with EUR 55 000, USD 21 482 and CHF 15 100 (87). A previous study on firearms trafficking in Croatia noted two additional cases of trading firearms for drugs (in 2003 and 2010). In both cases, members of Croatian OCGs acquired pistols in neighbouring countries and subsequently smuggled them to Scandinavian countries and the Netherlands, where they were paid for with cocaine, ecstasy and amphetamines. The drugs were subsequently smuggled to Croatia, where they were sold on the local consumer market. This allowed the Croatian OCG to generate large profits (<sup>88</sup>). Interestingly, firearms are not only traded for drugs, but sometimes also the equipment to produce drugs. In a Bosnian-Dutch cooperation in 2006, for example, Dutch criminals offered equipment to cultivate cannabis in exchange for firearms (<sup>89</sup>).

The trade of firearms and drugs has also been observed in Italy. A 2013 study on mafia violence in Italy noted that mafiosi also utilise drug-trafficking channels used by networks and suppliers based in eastern Europe and the Western Balkans to acquire firearms, which they paid for with drugs, in particular cocaine (<sup>90</sup>). A more recent study on the dynamics of the illicit gun market in Italy confirmed that, after gaining control of supply sources of firearms, Italian mafia groups would not only acquire firearms to commit crimes, but also exchange them for other illicit goods such as drugs (<sup>91</sup>). Recent Europol-assisted operations in the EU confirm the ample access to both firearms and drugs for Italian mafia groups. In June 2020, for example, the Italian police arrested 12 'Ndranghetista for international trafficking of cannabis, cocaine and firearms (<sup>92</sup>), and, in September 2020, the French Gendarmerie and the Italian Carabinieri arrested 46 individuals from France and Italy for their involvement in large-scale drug trafficking and money laundering. The suspects, linked to the 'Ndrangheta, are believed to have played an active role in cocaine and cannabis trafficking between the Côte d'Azur (France) and Liguria (Italy), with supply chains from Belgium, Spain and the Netherlands. During the house searches, weapons were also seized, and the investigation uncovered the transfer of weapons, including military weapons (<sup>93</sup>).

Outlaw motorcycle gangs are also believed to be sometimes involved in the direct exchange of firearms and drugs. In 2014, for example, five people were arrested in Reims (France) as part of an investigation into drugs and firearms trafficking by the Hells Angels. Several handguns, hunting rifles, ammunition and knives were seized. The police suspect the trafficking was based on an exchange scheme between drugs and firearms (<sup>94</sup>).

#### Firearms trafficking and criminal gun violence in the EU

Criminal violence and firearms are closely intertwined. Europol has noted that in recent years the use of violence by criminals has been increasing in the EU, both in frequency and severity, and that this threat of violence has been intensified by the frequent public use of firearms or explosives. Europol further observed that the use of violence related to the trade in drugs, especially cocaine and cannabis, has escalated recently (<sup>95</sup>).

A recent comparative study on gun violence in Europe concluded that criminals use firearms to threaten or shoot others as an offensive or defensive instrument to facilitate criminal activities such as drug trafficking, armed robberies, criminal extortion and human trafficking. Criminal gun violence tends to be focused in some metropolitan areas or specific regions within a country. Compared to domestic gun violence, criminal gun violence is often non-lethal because intimidation is generally the main purpose of the firearms use by criminals. Criminal gun violence, however, is not a homogeneous phenomenon. The findings of the study further suggest that tightly structured OCGs – despite their often-easy access to firearms – tend to have a higher threshold for gun violence compared with loosely structured criminal OCGs, where eruptions of serious gun violence between competing OCGs are more common (<sup>96</sup>). The expert interviews carried out for the current report confirmed the observation that well-organised OCGs try to avoid gun violence as it might attract unwanted attention (<sup>97</sup>).

An important distinction can also be observed in the use of firearms by armed robbers and drug criminals. Armed robberies are mainly carried out with handguns, alarm weapons or even replica guns. In robberies, firearms are mainly used as a scare tactic. Actual shootings during armed robberies are rather rare. As a result, this type of criminal gun violence is seldom lethal or even injurious. Drug-related gun violence, on the other hand, tends to be more often lethal and injurious. Handguns are also believed to be the preferred firearm in drug-related gun violence, but automatic rifles and other types of military-grade firearms are more commonly used than in armed robberies (<sup>98</sup>).

Firearms trafficking is closely linked to criminal gun violence in the EU. Illicit gun markets in the EU are traditionally closed markets with rather limited access to high-quality firearms for lower-level criminals with limited connections. The recent diversification in modus operandi of firearms trafficking has increased the availability of different types of firearms to various types of criminals, including drugs criminals, in several European countries. As a result, lower-level criminals in these countries now also tend to have more access to such firearms and tend to use them quicker. In several countries the combination of increased competition between drugs criminals and easy access to firearms has contributed to an arms race between criminals and higher levels of gun violence (<sup>99</sup>).

# Chapter 2 Gun violence at the wholesale level

Firearms trafficking in Europe is largely driven by criminal demand and a strong nexus between firearms trafficking and drug trafficking can be observed (see above). The availability of firearms on criminal markets also fuels drug-related gun violence across Europe. In the following sections we will analyse the dynamics of gun violence in wholesale and consumer markets in the European Union. It is important to make this distinction since the most visible levels of drug-related gun violence is generally less evident at the production and wholesale levels of the drugs market, unless triggered by certain disruptive events.

#### Wholesale drug markets and differences in gun violence

Drug markets are among the main profit-generating activities of organised crime in Europe. Cannabis is currently the biggest consumer market for illicit drugs in Europe, followed by cocaine which makes up approximately 13 % of the total reported drug seizures. The levels of use and availability of cocaine are currently historically high (<sup>101</sup>). In addition, heroin and synthetic drugs (such as amphetamine, MDMA and methamphetamine) are important drug markets in the European Union. The previously mentioned studies on gun violence highlight how the characteristics and dynamics of different criminal markets are connected to the availability and use of firearms by criminals. The various wholesale drug markets in Europe are configured differently: while herbal cannabis and synthetic drugs are generally produced within the EU, cocaine, heroin and cannabis resin are generally trafficked into the EU. Depending on the drug, different types of networks are also involved in these wholesale markets. As a result, we can observe significant differences in gun violence related to these specific drug markets.

The **cannabis** market generates high profits. This coincides with the presence of criminal organisations for which drugs are a major source of income (<sup>102</sup>). Herbal cannabis is generally not imported into Europe, but largely produced in the European Union, close to its consumers. The Netherlands, Belgium and, increasingly, Spain are the main producers and distributors of herbal cannabis throughout the EU. As a result, herbal cannabis is generally smuggled over land. In addition, herbal cannabis produced in the Western Balkans, Albania in particular, is smuggled into the EU. Cannabis resin, on the other hand, is generally imported into Europe from Morocco and trafficked either by lorries using the Balkan route, or by sea to several European ports, with Spain being the main entry point, followed by France and Italy. The cannabis trade in the EU often involves crime groups from the Netherlands and Belgium, but North African, Turkish, Bulgarian and Albanian-speaking crime groups are also involved (<sup>103</sup>). Criminal networks dealing in cannabis are generally larger than networks dealing in other types of drugs (<sup>104</sup>). These networks tend to be highly organised: 'They are either typically hierarchically structured with roles and levels well-defined around the leadership, or relatively tightly organised but unstructured, and surrounded by a network of individuals engaged in criminal activities' (<sup>105</sup>).

The wholesale drug market for **cocaine** in the EU is structured very differently. The large majority of the cocaine available on the European markets is trafficked in maritime shipping containers from Latin America (mainly Brazil, Colombia and Ecuador) and destined for large European seaports

such as Antwerp (Belgium) and Rotterdam (the Netherlands), and to a lesser extent also Algeciras and Valencia (Spain). Yet, smaller ports such as Malta are increasingly being used because of their less stringent security measures. While most of the cocaine is smuggled into the EU in vessels, smaller quantities are also smuggled by airplane. From these entry points, cocaine is further distributed over land (using lorries, personal vehicles and post and parcel services), to the consumer markets, which are mostly located in southern and western Europe (<sup>106</sup>). The OCGs responsible for the large-scale trafficking of cocaine from South America primarily operate at the wholesale supply level and are not involved in the consumer drug markets in Europe. These OCGs tend to rely on front companies and corruption to traffic the cocaine via maritime vessels into Europe (<sup>107</sup>). While this large-scale cocaine trafficking was historically monopolised by wellorganised South American cartels and Italian mafia groups, new players are increasingly participating in the lucrative market (including Albanian-speaking, British, Dutch, French, Irish, Moroccan, Serbian, Spanish and Turkish OCGs) (see below). These smaller OCGs tend to pool their resources within a network of cooperation to organise the trafficking and distribution of cocaine throughout Europe (<sup>108</sup>). According to Europol, 'more criminal networks have been reported as being involved in cocaine trafficking than for any other criminal activity' (109).

**Heroin** is the most commonly used illicit opioid in Europe (<sup>110</sup>). The opium from which heroin is made is almost exclusively produced outside of the EU, mainly in Afghanistan, and the drug is generally trafficked into Europe over the Balkan route, by numerous actors including Turkish, Dutch, British and Balkan OCGs (<sup>111</sup>). This is mostly done by land and in a lesser frequency also by maritime containers. The Balkan route remains the key corridor for heroin entry in the EU, but the Southern route faces an increase in trafficking, while the Northern route experiences a decline in activities (<sup>112</sup>). As is the case with cocaine, the European heroin market is populated by a multitude of players; however, the wholesale importation into Europe is dominated by Turkish OCGs. Other major players are Dutch, British, Western Balkan, Iranian and Pakistani OCGs (<sup>113</sup>).

The market for **synthetic drugs** in Europe is rapidly evolving. Amphetamine, MDMA and methamphetamine are all produced in Europe and largely meet the demand of the European consumer market. The production of these drugs occurs close to the consumer, which entails the presence of local distribution networks, limiting the opportunities for interception. Amphetamine is, after cocaine, the most commonly used illicit stimulant throughout Europe, and its production is concentrated in the Netherlands and to a lesser extent Belgium, under control of Dutch OCGs, from where it is transported by land to other consumer markets in the EU. In addition to supplying the European consumer market, large quantities of the stimulants are exported. The rapidly changing character of the drug market has led to changes in OCG practices and resulted in a greater interaction between groups involved in other areas of the drug market. It is observed that Dutch OCGs are increasingly interacting with criminals of Turkish origin, which leads to a cooperation based on the trade of MDMA and other drugs sent from the Netherlands in exchange for heroin and morphine from Türkiye. Outlaw motorcycle gangs are also expanding their criminal endeavours, getting involved in the production as well as the distribution of synthetic drugs (<sup>114</sup>).

According to a recent report by the UNODC and Europol, **the growing use of violence related to the wholesale cocaine market in Europe**, including shootings, is connected to developments in South America and changing patterns of large-scale trafficking of cocaine into Europe. After the 2016 peace agreement, an increased fragmentation in the cocaine-related criminal landscape in Colombia can be observed. The involvement of an increasing number of OCGs in the cocaine

production and trade in Colombia seems to have eroded the monopolies of dominant suppliers, who in the past tended to supply cocaine to a limited number of established wholesale traffickers in Europe. This erosion has opened up possibilities for smaller European trafficking networks to gain access to wholesale quantities of cocaine, thereby undermining the competitive advantage of wellestablished and well-connected OCGs, such as the Italian 'Ndrangheta, who used to dominate the large-scale trafficking of cocaine from South America to Europe. In recent years new alliances between South American suppliers and European criminal networks have been fostered. Such networks are now often able to procure large quantities of cocaine directly from the source instead of using middlemen. Consequently, the main entry points of cocaine into Europe have also shifted. While the Iberian peninsula has for a long time been the most important entry point for cocaine into Europe, recent seizure data indicate the growing importance of Belgium (notably via the port of Antwerp) as an entry point. The Netherlands has remained a relatively stable entry point. It is believed that the majority of the cocaine trafficked to Belgium is intended for OCGs from the Netherlands, from where the cocaine is further distributed across Europe. In addition, OCGs of Moroccan and Albanian ethnicity are reported to have expanded their role in the acquisition of cocaine directly from South America (<sup>115</sup>).

It appears that most of the drug-related gun violence at the wholesale level is connected to the cocaine market. First, the erosion of monopolies within the cocaine market (cf. above) has increased the number of actors participating in the wholesale market, and thus the competition among them (<sup>116</sup>). These actors want to defend, and often expand, their share of the drug market. Even though violence at this level is mostly used in a strategic way, gun violence in particular helps them build their reputation and keep the competition at bay (<sup>117</sup>). Another factor that might explain the excessive use of violence is the length of the production-consumer chain. The drug is distributed through a long chain, over many countries, before it reaches the consumer market. Growing and harvesting the coca plant takes place in lower-income countries with a lower risk of law enforcement intervention than Europe. Even though the risks for smuggling are higher, the land and labour are cheap and the lower risk of interception by the government is less costly. Nevertheless, a long distribution chain also implies the involvement of many people (<sup>118</sup>). The more people involved, the more risk of something going wrong (e.g. rip-deals). It is theorised that unstable markets are more prone to violence, and this instability in illegal markets often results from conflict between competing criminal networks. Illicit markets with a higher risk of violence are often characterised by the presence of numerous entrepreneurial or freelance actors wanting their share of the profitable market (<sup>119</sup>). Thus, the recent shift from just a few large networks dominating the cocaine market to a larger number of smaller competing networks may explain the upsurge in violence related to the cocaine market in recent years.

While new networks have become very active in large-scale cocaine trafficking, the traditional Italian mafia-style OCGs have continued their large-scale trafficking activities. As a result of these developments, the availability of cocaine on the consumer market has increased, and the competition between the various criminal networks involved has become much stronger. Currently a wide range of OCGs are involved in the large-scale trafficking of cocaine from South America into Europe. These OCGs originate in Albania, France, the Netherlands, Spain, the United Kingdom and, to a lesser extent, also Ireland, Poland and Serbia. This thriving cocaine trade in Europe has generated an increase in serious violent incidents such as assassinations, public shootings, bombings, arsons, kidnappings and torture (<sup>120</sup>).

While some OCGs specialise in the trafficking of certain drugs, other OCGs active on the wholesale market are involved in the trafficking of various types of drugs and also have access to firearms and use them in their criminal activities. As a result, there is not always a clear division between the various types of drugs with regard to gun violence. In November 2022, for example, a Europe-wide criminal network of drug traffickers was dismantled, and 44 persons were arrested in Germany, Czechia, France, Slovakia, Latvia, Poland, Norway, Spain and the United States. The network is suspected of trafficking large quantities of cocaine, cannabis and methamphetamine. According to Europol, this network was 'one of the most dangerous in the EU'. During the operation, in addition to large quantities of narcotics, pistols and ammunition were also seized (<sup>121</sup>).

#### Mechanisms inciting gun violence

Well-organised OCGs generally prefer to avoid violence since it is bad for business (<sup>122</sup>), but various types of disruptive events can trigger gun violence. Criminal groups with a more formalised and tightly enforced structure, such as outlaw motorcycle gangs or mafia-type groups, who adhere to a more hierarchical structure, seem to be more cautious and strategic in their use of violence compared to more loosely structured networks (<sup>123</sup>). In these tight networks, violence can be used to build a reputation that discourages rivals to attack them or to protect their business. On the other hand, these criminal groups also practice tolerance towards long-time partners in order to maintain a working relationship (<sup>124</sup>). In addition, the use of violence can also attract unwanted law enforcement attention (<sup>125</sup>).

Yet, various types of disruptive events can lower the threshold for or even incite the use of violence among drug criminals. In this regard a distinction can be made between market dynamics that lead to instability and singular events that can trigger violence. The observed increased availability of firearms in several EU Member States, including in countries that play a pivotal role in wholesale drug markets across Europe, enhances the possibilities for the use of firearms in such incidents of criminal violence.

Various market dynamics can lower the threshold for gun violence in Europe. A systematic review of the organisational structure of the illicit drug trade concluded that the majority of OCGs currently involved in drug trafficking are loosely structured (<sup>126</sup>). This finding is further supported by a recent study which states that in countries with a strong state presence, illegal market actors that remain small and ephemeral are more likely to succeed (<sup>v, 127</sup>). This has led to a shift in dominance from very formally organised crime groups towards more loosely structured crime networks, which might offer a partial explanation for the general perception that drug-related firearms violence has increased over the years (<sup>128</sup>).

According to Europol, competition between drug suppliers has intensified in recent years and has led to an increase in drug-related violence (<sup>129</sup>). A growing market tends to attract more groups and individuals to that market, who subsequently have to compete over a finite number of resources with more entrenched groups. Given a general lack of streamlined methods for conflict management, this

<sup>(&</sup>lt;sup>v</sup>) This finding can be illustrated by the decline of the mafia over the last decades, partly due to increased law enforcement presence (Paoli, L. (2020), 'What makes mafias different?', *Crime and Justice: A Review of Research* 49, 141-222. https://doi.org/10.1086/708826).

might lead to attempts at intimidation and assault among competitors. This in turn might affect the dynamics of the illegal drug market, rendering it less stable or entirely unstable (<sup>130</sup>).

A clear illustration of this dynamic is the violent incidents connected to the Dutch drug market operations of Ridouan Taghi, who was a small local cannabis dealer who switched to the cocaine trade. He managed to operate in the shadows for a long time (<sup>131</sup>). However, he turned up on the police radar after they cracked the encrypted app Ennetcom. Based on the information resulting from this operation, it became clear that Taghi had ordered the murder of various individuals who hindered his business – linking him to at least 20 killings (<sup>132</sup>). Many attacks were carried out with firearms and involved the murder of thieves (<sup>133</sup>) and informers (<sup>134</sup>). Taghi is also connected to the killing of a former criminal who became a crime reporter (<sup>135</sup>). He was arrested while hiding in Dubai, which caused problems as the Netherlands – at the time – did not have an extradition treaty with Dubai. One of his ex-associates is a key witness in the trial against him (Marengo trial). The witness's lawyer and a crime journalist close to the witness are believed to have been assassinated under orders of Taghi (<sup>136</sup>). Some of these assassinations were carried out by members of Caloh Wagoh motorcycle gang (<sup>137</sup>), who were also known for threatening third parties in order to convince them to cooperate with the drug-crime groups (<sup>138</sup>). Since his capture, Taghi has made multiple plans to escape and continues to run parts of his crime group from prison (<sup>139</sup>).

As mentioned above, the large quantity of cocaine that is currently being trafficked into Europe is a major factor driving drug criminals to use firearms, hand grenades and torture in acts of violence (<sup>140</sup>). More players seeking their part of the profits on the illicit drug market also broadens the pool of potential business partners. The presence of multiple actors makes these criminal networks less reliant on certain individuals and might lower the cost of violence in terms of losing a valuable link in their drug chain (<sup>141</sup>).

Some of the new players entering the drug market can also be culturally or dispositionally more violence-oriented (<sup>142</sup>). Albanian OCGs are reported to be expanding from cannabis and are taking over large parts of the cocaine market in Europe (<sup>143</sup>), and they are singled out as particularly violent (e.g. the siege of Lazarat) (<sup>144</sup>). Reports on organised crime mention increased violence and arming in several EU Member States: in Austria, by individuals from the Middle East, Türkiye and the Western Balkans (<sup>145</sup>); in Italy, Nigerian and Turkish OCGs are deemed more violent than entrenched mafia families (<sup>vi, 146</sup>); in Greece, Turkish and Albanians are perceived to be particularly prone to gun violence, even against state officials (<sup>147</sup>). Portuguese police notes Turkish and Albanian groups as particularly violent (<sup>148</sup>).

Sudden events of market instability can lead to gun violence. For instance, a COVID-19-related reduction in the supply of cocaine on the Portuguese market is believed to be connected to a recent rise in drug-related shooting incidents in Lisbon (<sup>149</sup>).

Law enforcement interventions can also destabilise the existing drug market. Law enforcement can have a centrifugal effect on drug crime through focusing their attention on certain drug-transit routes

<sup>(</sup>vi) The notable exception being the mass shooting in 2008 by a Camorra mafia clan of seven African immigrants in Castel Volturno to dissuade African drug traffickers from encroaching on their territory: 'Castel Volturno commemorated 6 Ghanaians murdered in 2008', *InfoMigrants* 21 September 2021: https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/35184/castelvolturno-commemorated-6-ghanaians-murdered-in-2008.

causing drug-trafficking organisations to relocate and thus creating a spill-over effect on other locations, intensifying their interactions and potential for violence (also called the 'balloon-effect') (<sup>150</sup>). On the other hand, law enforcement can also have a centripetal effect on drug crime, when they disrupt the capacities of certain criminal groups to defend themselves and their territories (or take them out entirely). By disrupting the military balance between rival drug-trafficking organisations, they indirectly improve the position of its rivals, causing an imbalance in territorial stability and potentially attracting competing drug-trafficking organisations or splinter groups who then try to claim dominance over the domain (<sup>151</sup>).

The centripetal effect on drug crime of law enforcement is currently observed throughout northwestern Europe and could account for some recent gun incidents in drug crime. The main reason for these incidents can be traced back to the police infiltration of the encrypted messaging networks used by criminals. This started with a global operation led by the US Federal Bureau of Investigation, who developed and maintained an encrypted device company called ANOM. This infiltration led to the discovery and dismantling of several criminal networks (<sup>152</sup>). Subsequent hacking of other encrypted apps included Encrochat/Ennetcom and SkyECC. The information in these chats provided law enforcement with enough material to organise targeted operations resulting in large seizures of drugs, firearms and cash, and arrests of both prominent and less prominent drug traffickers (<sup>153</sup>).

The law enforcement operations resulting from the hacking of Sky ECC have likely contributed to the recent escalation in drug-related gun violence in Antwerp. The **summer of 2022 in Antwerp** was plagued by shootings and explosions connected to drug crime. Drug violence is not uncommon in Antwerp: between 2015 and August 2022, 141 serious incidents were reported in Antwerp, including shootings and the use of hand grenades (<sup>154</sup>). Yet, in recent years the number of incidents has increased spectacularly. Sixty incidents were reported between January and mid-August 2022, with 30 of them between June and mid-August, compared to a total of 30 incidents in 2021. According to the minister of interior affairs and the head of the federal police unit of Antwerp, this recent upsurge in violence is believed to be partially connected to the SkyECC operation. The information retrieved via this operation has resulted in the start of dozens of investigations and the arrest of several key persons and facilitators within the local drug-trafficking networks. To fill these holes in the network, new persons, including port employees, had to be recruited by the OCGs, either financially or under threat. As a result of working with new persons at critical spots in the trafficking network, sometimes a shipment of cocaine has been lost, resulting in repeating incidents of violence, including shootings, torture and kidnappings (<sup>155</sup>).

Certain **singular incidents** – such as the loss or theft of drugs – can also give rise to sudden bursts of gun violence in the drug milieu (<sup>156</sup>). These incidents can create animosity between crime groups or can cause splinter groups to emerge with a violent disposition towards their mother group. In 2014, for example, 200 kilograms of cocaine was stolen from the apartment of a member of the Montenegrin Kavačkog clan in Valencia (Spain) (<sup>157</sup>), allegedly by the rival Škaljarski clan (<sup>158</sup>). Following the theft, at least 41 individuals were killed in several retaliatory incidents of gang violence (<sup>159</sup>). One attack in 2016 involved the assassination of two men who were gunned down by hired hitmen while having dinner with their families in Athens, Greece (<sup>160</sup>). Another incident involved the assassination of several members of the Škaljarski clan in Vienna by a hitman who had worked for both clans (<sup>161</sup>). The respective leaders of the clans both survived assassination attempts (<sup>162</sup>). The Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime (GI-TOC) links this conflict to

assassinations in Greece, Montenegro, Germany, Spain, Serbia and the Netherlands (<sup>163</sup>). Such singular events can fuel gun violence for years to come. In 2012, for example, the theft of roughly 200 kilograms of cocaine by a young gang of Antwerp drug extractors – nicknamed 'The Turtles' – led to numerous lethal and non-lethal shootings between various Dutch crime groups and the Antwerp group in the following years (<sup>164</sup>).

#### Geography of gun violence related to wholesale markets

The wholesale drug markets in Europe tend to be situated in a limited number of EU Member States. The Netherlands and Belgium, in particular, play an important role because of their position as a key entry point for cocaine and the large-scale production of herbal cannabis and synthetic drugs, but countries such as Spain and Italy are also home to important wholesale drug markets. Not surprisingly, a recent study on gun violence in Europe concluded that in these countries clear linkages between firearms trafficking, wholesale drug markets and gun violence can be observed (<sup>165</sup>).

#### The Netherlands and Belgium

Ports play a vital role in drug trafficking, especially for cocaine, and their surrounding areas can fall victim to various forms of gun violence. The port of Rotterdam was traditionally a primary destination port for cannabis trafficked from Morocco, as the lenient attitude of the country's legal framework towards the substance holds fewer risks compared with other European countries (<sup>166</sup>). Because of its size and its efficient handling of commodities, the Rotterdam port was also particularly suited to become a receiving port for cocaine from South America (<sup>167</sup>). In the past decade, the neighbouring port of Antwerp (Belgium) also became a key entry point for cocaine into the EU (<sup>168</sup>).

An analysis of the crime statistics for Rotterdam suggests there are clear overlaps between cases of drug offences, homicides, arms trafficking and public violence. In particular, the areas of Rotterdam Centrum, Feijenoord, Delfshaven and Charlois seem to be plagued by these offences (<sup>169</sup>). This interconnection between arms trafficking and organised drug crime in the Netherlands is noted also in previous research (<sup>170</sup>), in which the authors warn of a possible arms race among criminals (<sup>171</sup>). The kind of violence that is seen in Rotterdam often involves a shooting or throwing grenades at houses and tends to be contained among criminals (<sup>172</sup>). Part of the reason why Rotterdam and Amsterdam are disproportionally affected by drug-related gun violence seems to be linked to historically insufficient police attention for drug and gun trafficking, potentially combined with the perceived lax punishment of drug offences, especially for underage offenders (<sup>173</sup>). While historically focused on herbal cannabis and cannabis resin (to a lesser extent, heroin) and orchestrated by local crime lords (<sup>174</sup>), much of the gun violence nowadays seems to be related to the cocaine trade and is executed by more diverse actors (<sup>175</sup>).

The wholesale cocaine market in Belgium and the Netherlands is intrinsically linked and has led to numerous acts of gun violence between the criminals involved (see below). Moreover, with regard to the production of cannabis and synthetic drugs, strong linkages between the Netherlands and Belgium can be observed. While synthetic drugs are produced largely by family-based networks in the border area, cocaine trafficking is done by diverse, multinational small networks (<sup>176</sup>). The cocaine trade was historically orchestrated – even in Belgium – by Dutch nationals, but a Belgian study found that Belgian criminals have been increasingly involved in recent years (<sup>177</sup>). For a long

time Dutch OCGs dominated the cocaine trafficking through the port of Antwerp, with Belgians carrying out the smaller tasks. This situation, however, has changed. The high-level actors currently involved in cocaine trafficking in Antwerp are no longer dependent on the OCGs they used to work for. These persons have grown up in the city but now operate from abroad, for example Dubai or Türkiye, as key players in the trafficking networks (<sup>178</sup>).

The recent TARGET study confirmed a disproportionally high rate of shootings in the Netherlands. While homicides in the Netherlands generally have decreased significantly since the 1990s, gun homicides have remained more or less stable (<sup>179</sup>). Between 2018 and 2021, the Dutch police Firearm Dashboard recorded an annual average of 621 shootings (20 % of these causing injuries) (<sup>180</sup>). The Dutch Firearm Violence Monitor notes that 80 % of shootings linked to the criminal milieu in the Netherlands are explicitly connected to the drug milieu (vii). Most of these shootings are non-lethal, occur in a public space and are motivated by financial disputes or revenge (<sup>181</sup>). For a number of these shootings, we received the brands and types of the guns involved. Over half of these firearms were handguns with a diversity of brands, most prominently Yugoslav pistols such as the Zastava M70, M57 and M88, Czech pistols such as the CZ 85, and a number of unspecified Glock pistols; although fewer in number, automatic firearms include mainly AK-47 type firearms (Zastava M70 and unspecified), but also Croatian-made SMG (Agram 2000), Uzi SMG and Czech automatic firearms (CZ vz 58 and CZ vz 61); finally, an increasing amount of converted alarm weapons, all of the Zoraki brand (Zoraki M906, Zoraki 914 and Zoraki Streamer) were identified (<sup>182</sup>). These types of firearms align with the types of guns being trafficked in the trafficking streams we have described in Chapter 1, except for the Glock which is a firearm that is sought after by drug criminals as very prestigious.

The firearms used in the Belgian drug milieu are very similar to those used in the Netherlands (<sup>183</sup>). We note a large majority of handguns, mostly pistols. A large component of these older Belgianmade FN pistols, such as the FN 1910 and FN 1922, could have been stolen from legal owners. We also note the use of conflict legacy firearms, which were likely smuggled from the Western Balkans (such as Zastava M57/70 or Beretta 70/92 pistols); in addition, we note a number of reactivated CZ pistols and a small number of Glock 17 or 19 pistols, which are very sought after by drug criminals. Regarding assault rifles and machine guns, we particularly note the use of conflict legacy firearms (Zastava M70 and Norinco 56), but also reactivated weapons, such as the CZ vz. 61 and 58 (<sup>viii</sup>). This suggests that a significant number of guns used in drug crime in Belgium are trafficked internationally, especially from south-eastern and eastern Europe (<sup>184</sup>).

Interestingly, three quarters of people arrested for the recent upsurge in drug-related incidents of violence in Antwerp since the summer of 2022 (cf. above) are Dutch nationals and might have been sent by Dutch drug criminals (<sup>185</sup>). One series of incidents concerned two brothers who are believed to have stolen a large shipment of cocaine. The brothers had earlier been arrested in a SkyECC case, but were acquitted. Since then, their home has been the target of multiple shootings and

<sup>(</sup>vii) Data received following inquiry at Leiden University; https://www.universiteitleiden.nl/binaries/content/assets/governanceand-global-affairs/isga/dfvm---coding-manual-marieke-liem.pdf.

<sup>(\*</sup>ii) While some (converted) alarm pistols are analysed ballistically in Belgium, none are specifically linked to drug crime. The absence of these from ballistic analysis is not necessarily a sign of their absence. This could be because ballistic analyses of the linear grooves of bullets expelled from converted alarm pistols are usually not suited to ballistic comparison. See: Vanden Auweele, D., De Labbaye, Q. and Duquet, N. (2022), *Vuurwapengeweld in België. Op zoek naar een completer beeld.* Brussels, Vlaams Vredesinstituut, 30: https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/20220608-VVI-VuurwapengeweldBE.pdf.

explosions. The brothers themselves have been beaten up while on holiday in Türkiye (<sup>186</sup>). The restaurant of the family of another drug criminal was hit by at least four explosions. As one member of his gang has gone missing, these attacks might serve as warnings towards the targeted criminal to keep silent and not inform the police of this member's whereabouts (<sup>187</sup>). Another criminal has been the target of multiple pyrotechnics, shootings and other forms of vandalism of his family's restaurant. He is believed to have stolen a large shipment of drugs (<sup>188</sup>).

#### Other European countries

Not only in the Netherlands and Belgium have the entry points for drug trafficking been the scene of gun violence, but also in other European countries. Since 2019, for example, the French port of Le Havre is also increasingly being used for cocaine trafficking (<sup>189</sup>), which has led to a shooting between police and cocaine traffickers in April 2022 (<sup>190</sup>). The German port of Hamburg is also receiving large amounts of cocaine (<sup>191</sup>), and has attracted some gun violence (<sup>192</sup>). Sea ports in Mediterranean Europe are also entry points for large-scale drug trafficking. OCGs in Italy tend not to be particularly interested in 'governing' these port areas (with the exception of the port of Gioia Taura) (<sup>193</sup>), but make instrumental use of them and are very flexible in shifting operations to different ports (<sup>194</sup>). The Greek port of Piraeus is increasingly being subjected to various forms of organised crime, largely because of its increasing efficiency in transiting cargo (<sup>195</sup>).

Interestingly, Project TARGET observed that Andalusia, home to Algeciras, the most important port in Spain, and Valencia, home to the second most important port in Spain (<sup>196</sup>), account for the bulk of all gun crime in Spain (<sup>197</sup>). Expert interviews suggest that European OCGs set up shop in southern Spain to organise better the supply of drugs (<sup>198</sup>). This has led to several cases of money laundering of drug money in southern Spain (<sup>199</sup>). Frequently, firearms are seized from such OCGs in southern Spain. In September 2022, for example, the Spanish and Italian authorities arrested 32 persons in an operation targeting two OCGs with suspected links to the 'Ndrangheta and believed to be involved in drug trafficking, money laundering and extortion. One of the targeted OCGs is suspected of using sailing boats to traffic large quantities of cocaine from South America to be sold in Ibiza. In this operation, 18 kilograms of amphetamine and 4.5 kilograms of cocaine were seized, as well as firearms and ammunition (<sup>200</sup>).

Spanish law enforcement agencies report an increase in the availability of military-grade firearms in the southern area (<sup>201</sup>), which they link to an arms race between competing OCGs, including Dutch, Swedish, Italian and Serbian OCGs. While handguns remain the weapon of choice (<sup>202</sup>), these groups also use automatic rifles (<sup>203</sup>). The supply of these firearms can happen through various methods, such as trafficking from the Western Balkans, but also firearm reactivation, theft or conversion (see above). The OCGs active in southern Spain who have access to firearms seem to have a larger disposition for violence, which has resulted in more incidents of gun violence. This involves mostly armed robberies or intimidation attempts between drug criminals (<sup>204</sup>). One common practice among these OCGs is *vuelcos*, which are drug thefts between rival drug groups, where armed raids on warehouses can result in shoot-outs between gangs (<sup>205</sup>).

# Chapter 3 Gun violence related to the local consumer markets

Once the trafficked drugs have reached their final destination (the consumer market), different actors and dynamics come into play in order to get the drugs to the end user. There are four large illicit drug consumer markets in the EU (see the box 'Consumer markets in the EU'). It is this consumer level that accounts for the most visible violence (<sup>206</sup>).

The large quantities of drugs supplied via these illicit drug markets generate billions of euro. This coincides with the presence of criminal organisations for whom drugs are a major source of income (<sup>207</sup>). These high profits are especially attractive to certain young people living in socially vulnerable or disadvantaged areas, individuals who are constantly striving for wealth, status and a purpose in life. Many of these young people end up joining a criminal gang that promises to fulfil all their needs and wants (<sup>208</sup>). Competition in the consumer sales for drugs can be intense, and the demise of one criminal organisation provides opportunities for rival gangs to fill in the gap and claim their dominance over a segment of the consumer drug market (<sup>209</sup>). In addition, a previous American study found that gang members are more likely than other criminals to carry a gun, which in turn increases the likelihood to be involved in gun-related crimes (<sup>210</sup>).

#### Consumer markets generating the most visible violence

In recent years, several regions of Europe have experienced an upsurge in violent drug-related incidents, which seems to be driven by young drug criminals carrying firearms (<sup>211</sup>). There are several **market characteristics** that influence this increase in drug-related violence.

First, it appears that **open drug markets are more prone to violence than closed drug markets**. Open drug markets are characterised by their **accessibility**: all buyers can get their products without prior introduction to the seller (<sup>212</sup>). Open use and dealing of drugs tends to be accompanied by an array of crime and public nuisance problems. As these drug markets are illicit, the actors involved in the drug trade do not enjoy the government protection provided to legal market participants and resort to their own means of conflict resolution (<sup>213</sup>). In this scenario, violence is used as a selective tool for market regulation (<sup>214</sup>). Since firearms in this context are mainly used as a tool for protection and intimidation (<sup>215</sup>), firearms violence is strongly concentrated in open drug markets, compared to closed drug markets (<sup>216</sup>). A spokesperson of the police department of Brussels South, for example, one of the Belgian neighbourhoods that is increasingly plagued by drug violence, notes a coinciding increase in open drug dealings in the area and refers to several neighbourhoods parks that are currently serving as 'drug hotspots' (<sup>217</sup>).

#### Consumer markets in the EU

At present, **cannabis** remains the biggest consumer market for illicit drugs in Europe, with an estimated 79 million European adults (aged 15 to 64 years old) indicating to have used cannabis at least once in their life. Of the EU inhabitants between 15 and 34 years old, it is estimated that 15.5 % have used the drug in the past year (<sup>218</sup>). A conservative estimation of the consumer market notes a worth of at least EUR 11.6 billion (<sup>219</sup>).

**Cocaine** is the second biggest consumer market for drugs in Europe and is historically concentrated in the western and southern parts of the continent. To date this seems to remain the case, as France, Germany, Italy, the Netherlands and Spain (together representing about 61 % of the total EU population) account for 77 % of Europe's estimated cocaine users (between 15 and 64 years old) in 2021. Though reporting much lower estimations, Denmark and Sweden follow suit. The largest cocaine market in eastern Europe appears to be Poland, though a lack of recent general population survey data in this part of Europe warrants caution when making this statement. The minimum estimated value of the consumer market for cocaine in the EU in 2020 was EUR 10.5 billion (<sup>220</sup>).

The **heroin** market is the largest opioid consumer market in the EU. In 2017, it was estimated that there are about 1 million high-risk opioid users (between 15 and 64 years old) in the EU, coinciding with an estimated retail value of the heroin market of at least EUR 7.4 billion (<sup>221</sup>).

In most, but not all EU countries, amphetamine is the preferred drug over methamphetamine, with the latter being used more in northern and central Europe. The use of MDMA is more generally diffused. The **synthetic drug** business can be highly profitable as well, as the amphetamine and methamphetamine consumer market was estimated to be worth at least EUR 1 billion and the MDMA consumer market about EUR 0.5 billion (<sup>222</sup>).

Markets with a **closed** character are defined by their **level of trust** between buyer and seller and their presence is largely dependent on the level of threat posed by the police (<sup>223</sup>). Buyers and sellers only do business with each other when they know and trust each other, or when they are introduced by a trusted third party (<sup>224</sup>). An example of this dynamic is the phone dealings between buyer and seller. Both parties contact each other via mobile phones and encrypted apps and meet at pre-arranged locations or the seller makes home deliveries (<sup>225</sup>). Because of this high level of trust, closed drug markets seem to be less prone to violence (<sup>226</sup>). Nevertheless, even dealings arranged to take place at the home of the dealer sometimes turn violent. In Italy, for example, on 27 December 2019, a young man (28) shot at two men who came to his home to buy cocaine, killing one and seriously injuring the other. The dealer claimed that the duo refused to pay for the drugs and during the scuffle that followed, he succeeded to get his hands on the gun of one of the men.

He shot the man in the chest and chased the other one, shooting him in the head as he tried to get into his car (<sup>227</sup>).

A recent Swedish study concluded that open drug markets are most prevalent in **socially vulnerable or disadvantaged areas**. A weak connection to family and school is a recurring theme in the childhood narratives of individuals who are active in a criminal milieu dominated by gun violence. These individuals do not seem to make a conscious choice to participate in the criminal milieu, but experienced this rather as a daily element of their lives in these residential areas. For these young people, the milieu holds promises of money, social status and an available career path. They are not specifically recruited by a gang, but transition into participation in the criminal milieu through socialising with friends who are criminally active (<sup>228</sup>). In their study on police perception of power structures and criminal markets, Brå states that the organisational structure in socially disadvantaged areas is often not very formalised and is built up around certain authoritative actors who arbitrarily formulate the rules and principles on a case-by-case basis. Conflicts and power struggles are very common within these groups who, as a consequence, have loose and changeable structures (cf. below). Because these groups are structured around single authoritative actors, the decision to resort to violence is typically taken by the single authority figure and often occurs spontaneously, without prior deliberation (<sup>229</sup>).

Vulnerable areas are also marked by the manifestation of near-repeat-shootings. The near-repeat principle refers to the **spatio-temporal proximity of crime incidents**. It is based on the assumption that when a crime is committed, there is an increased risk that another, similar type of crime will happen nearby and within a short time (<sup>230</sup>). When examining shootings, several studies in the United States have found conclusive evidence of this phenomenon and state that the risk for gun violence at a location is substantially elevated in the weeks after a shooting (<sup>231</sup>). In Europe, a previous study found a **significantly increased risk of new shootings** in all three Swedish cities under study: Stockholm, Malmö and (to a lesser extent) Gothenburg (<sup>232</sup>). There are two mechanisms which might provide an explanation for this phenomenon. The *flag mechanism* implies that the affected location is temporarily more vulnerable and consequently attracts other criminals. The *boost mechanism* suggests that specific offenders become aware of vulnerabilities of the target while committing the crime and exploiting these vulnerabilities, the same criminals return to commit other crimes (<sup>233</sup>). The authors of the study hypothesised that the latter is the most likely mechanism

Younger criminals seem to be more violent than older criminals. The prevalence and degree of violence is dependent on the actors' views on life chances, cultural mores and their views on conflict resolution (<sup>235</sup>). When considering **the age of the criminals**, it is perceived that younger criminals resort to violence more easily than older criminals (<sup>236</sup>). A recent example reports a 15-year-old Dutch boy being investigated for his involvement in multiple explosions related to the drug war, going on in the autumn of 2022 in Antwerp and its surrounding municipalities (<sup>237</sup>). Another example is the conviction, in May 2021, of two men in their twenties and two teenage girls for aiding and abetting the murder of a man in the residential area Oxhagen in Örebro (Sweden) in the summer of 2020. The police believe that drug dealings are at the base of the conflict that led to the shooting (<sup>238</sup>). This is especially concerning considering that young and inexperienced criminals seem to have easier access to firearms due to their increased availability on the criminal market (cf. below) (<sup>239</sup>). Findings from the Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention suggest that the criminal violence primarily serves to build a reputation in the pursuit of status and power (<sup>240</sup>). An

example of this **violence for status** is the shooting of a man, the result of which is captured afterwards in a photo. The image depicts an injured man with a blood-stained t-shirt lying next to a car. The car is shot at several times and the man is lying in an unnatural position. It is believed that the photo was taken by the perpetrator himself. He is also reflected in the photo: a faceless figure wearing grey adidas trousers, holding an automatic weapon and pointing its barrel at the victim. These perpetrators document the last seconds of their rival's life and spread these humiliation and abuse videos via social media (<sup>241</sup>). For these types of perpetrators, gun violence is often an investment in one's criminal career and, as such, firearms are a highly valued commodity (<sup>242</sup>).

#### Firearms availability leads to a vicious circle of trafficking and violence

Coinciding with this increase in violence, several studies by the UNODC and the Flemish Peace Institute have reported an increase in firearms availability on criminal markets in certain countries, making these weapons accessible to low-level and even very young criminals (243). In the weekend of 12 November 2022, for example, the Belgian police halted two minors of 15 and 16 years old on a motorcycle. The passenger (15) carried 15 grams of cannabis, a precision scale, empty little bags and a substantial amount of cash with him. As these elements raised suspicions of drug dealings, the police searched, under warrant, the house of the suspect and found several amphetamine pills, cannabis resin and a firearm (244). During a search of a home in The Hague, the Dutch police found cocaine, heroin and MDMA (totalling 6 kilograms of drugs) and cutting agents in addition to four firearms. Following this find, six men were arrested (<sup>245</sup>). OCGs involved in the drug trade can also get their hands on military-grade firearms. An OCG operating in central Poland for example, resorted to the use of firearms to extort dealers and ensure their monopoly in drug trafficking. For this, they stored an arsenal of about 40 firearms in a warehouse in Konstantin which included 7.62 mm machine guns, 'Škorpion' submachine guns, TT type and CZ guns (246). For some regions in Spain, especially in the south, the police report that drug criminals are increasingly using automatic firearms (<sup>247</sup>). In some cases, even young criminals are able to get their hands on these types of weapons. For example, on Thursday 18 November 2022, two young men (19 and 25) threatened a third person with military-grade weapons, which they later even directed towards the Belgian police who responded to the call (248).

The rise in firearms violence in certain neighbourhoods creates an increasingly hostile and dangerous environment for criminals and residents alike. As described in Chapter 2, there are several **disruptive events** that can trigger a sudden outburst of violence or even a full-blown drug war: growing markets and coinciding high profits might attract more competitors, targeted actions of theft by rivalling gangs might require a retaliatory response, or law enforcement interventions might weaken an organisation's ability to protect its territory and assets. One such major disrupting event in Belgium (and surrounding countries) was the police cracking the messaging app SkyECC. The ramifications of this event on the wholesale level are described in Chapter 2, but the consequences of this police breakthrough also affected the retail level. The information gained through the SkyECC operation led to a serious disturbance of the organisation of the drug market, and the arrests related to the operation fuelled increased competition among the actors at retail level (<sup>249</sup>). In the first six months of 2022, a total of 22 shootings were reported in Brussels alone (<sup>250</sup>). According to police findings, a great deal of these shootings are to be categorised as settlements in the drug milieu and can in some cases even be specifically linked to the SkyECC operation (<sup>251</sup>). The majority of these incidents resulted in injuries, but only one of them had a fatal outcome. This is not a surprising

finding considering that the main goal of these drug-related shootings is to scare and threaten the competition (<sup>252</sup>).

To prepare for such disruptive events, drug criminals are arming themselves with firearms. In an environment of constant threat and fear, these guns provide a sense of security (<sup>253</sup>). These dynamics of '**guns for protection**' do not stay contained within the criminal milieu and its actors. The increased need of 'guns for protection' further impacts the local illicit firearms market and generates a parallel increase in criminal demand and a matching rise in firearms trafficking. This higher availability of firearms increases the criminal access to firearms, which increases the number of armed criminals on the street. This then increases the lethality of the drug violence, which causes criminals to live in fear of being shot, which increases the demand for 'guns for protection', which in turn increases the demand for firearms and so on. This dynamic creates a vicious circle of guns and fear fuelling violence and firearms trafficking (<sup>254</sup>).

A practical illustration of this increased accessibility is the **drug-related shootings in Marseille**. In the spring and summer of 2021, Marseille had to deal with a period of extreme and particularly deadly violence stemming from an established and long-standing drug milieu that had persisted for over a decade (<sup>255,256</sup>).

In mid-September 2021, an inspector of police of the drug brigade reported 16 deaths related to the drugs milieu since the beginning of spring 2021 (<sup>257</sup>). The victims and perpetrators are often very young, low-level members from the poor areas of Marseille (<sup>258</sup>). Young people from all over France come to Marseille and its suburbs looking for a better future and hoping to make fast and easy money (<sup>259</sup>). It appears that drug trafficking in Marseille mainly revolves around herbal cannabis and cannabis resin (<sup>260</sup>). The police of Marseille report a strong link between drug trafficking and firearms trafficking, stating that you cannot have a drug-trafficking case without a coinciding case of firearms trafficking (<sup>261</sup>). A working example supporting this statement is a raid at the beginning of August 2021 as part of a police investigation into violent incidents in the Northern Quarters of Marseille. This resulted in the seizure of 18 firearms (of which seven were Kalashnikov-type weapons), more than 3 000 rounds of ammunition, 20 kilograms of cannabis resin and EUR 10 000 in cash. Nine persons between 20 and 30 years old were arrested (<sup>262</sup>). The high prevalence of firearms evident in Marseille coincides with the findings that the deadly drug violence in Marseille often involves a shooting (<sup>263</sup>). Many of these shootings appear to be gang-related (<sup>264</sup>), pertaining to the settlement of territorial disputes (for example, on 25 June 2021, a 32-year-old man, known and convicted for drug offences in 2017, was shot dead during a football game. Police stated this was a settlement between drug-trafficking gangs) (<sup>265</sup>) or retaliation for theft, such as the Nigerian man who was suspected of stealing a bag with a few grams of cannabis resin and a handful of euro, and who was shot to death  $(^{266})$ . The boss of the drug gang wanted to set an example  $(^{267})$ . On the other hand this violence also affects people who are not directly involved in these drug dealings (see also Chapter 4) (<sup>268</sup>). On 8 July 2021, a young man, his girlfriend and her friend were shot at by two individuals. The young man was shot in the shoulder, his girlfriend remained unharmed, but her friend was hit by a bullet in the head and succumbed to her injuries while being transported to hospital. It appeared that the shooters were gunning for the young man who was involved in some drug-related business (<sup>269</sup>).

A previous study on the illicit gun market in France highlights that internationally sourced firearms are often trafficked 'on demand' for criminals. These are mainly weapons from post-conflict

countries, trafficked by road and in small packages. In recent years, the international trafficking of convertible Turkish-origin replica firearms has been of concern, as these weapons (e.g. blank-firing, alarm and trauma guns) can often easily be converted to fire live ammunition (see above). These weapons are sometimes converted in France, but often also in clandestine workshops run by national OCGs, mostly in Albania, Kosovo (<sup>ix</sup>) and North Macedonia. In addition, firearm components are also trafficked to France via postal packages, for example from the United States, and used to assemble firearms in France. Other sources included the exploitation of legal loopholes in other European countries (e.g. deactivated firearms), the theft from legal owners and the online sales of firearms (<sup>270</sup>).

#### Sweden as a deadly hotspot of drug-related gang violence

In contrast to other European countries, where firearm homicide rates declined between 2000 and 2020, **Sweden** has experienced an increase in both firearm-related homicides and firearm use in homicides (<sup>271</sup>). This increase already started in the 1990s, but manifested itself more drastically between 2011 and 2016 (<sup>272</sup>). This increase in firearms violence is due in part to the increased availability of illegal firearms coming from the Western Balkans, and in part to the marked rise of criminal gangs, groups and networks in Sweden during the 1990s (<sup>273</sup>). In addition to this increase in the use of firearms, the violent crimes appear to have become more serious, with a study reporting a 2 % yearly increase of firearm-related homicides in males. The number of firearm-related non-fatal injuries requiring hospitalisation appears to be increasing by 4 % per year(<sup>274</sup>). Several in-depth studies concluded that the shootings in Sweden are often related to drug dealings of gang members (<sup>275</sup>).

The drug-related shootings in Sweden are mostly **concentrated in the southern part of the country, more specifically in Stockholm, Malmö and Gothenburg** (<sup>276</sup>). In parallel, we find that there are considerably more locations with open street sales in the south of Sweden than in northern parts of the country (<sup>277</sup>). These findings further substantiate the statement that open drug markets are more prone to gun violence (<sup>278</sup>).

The increases in incidents of violence and homicides in Sweden are often linked to gangs whose primary source of income is drug trafficking. The **coming of age stories of these gangs** are telling illustrations of our findings throughout the current chapter, depicting young people living in vulnerable areas transitioning into crime, looking for status, power and fast money. Between 2015 and 2019, the gang and drug-related violence in the region of Stockholm was dominated by two gangs. These gangs started out in Rinkeby in 2014 as a group of friends (teenage boys) hanging out together. Some of the boys carry weapons and several of them are already known to the police for vandalising police cars. They quickly graduate from petty criminals to committing more serious criminal offences. In 2015 following a robbery, conflict arises between the friends and one of them ends up shot to death in a wooded area. Only one day later a 16-year-old, but well-known, criminal is murdered at a petrol station in Bromma. Following these events, the group splits. The first group is called the 'Gang of Fours' and is soon nicknamed 'Death Squad' by the media. The other group

<sup>(&</sup>lt;sup>ix</sup>) This designation is without prejudice to positions on status, and is in line with UNSCR 1244/1999 and the ICJ Opinion on the Kosovo declaration of independence.

calls themselves 'Shottaz' (279). The years that follow are marked by several violent incidents between the rival gangs. On 2 December 2016, two brothers, one of whom is linked to the core of the Shottaz gang, are murdered by two masked men wielding automatic weapons (280). Only 11 days later there is a shooting on Hidinge hill. Around 40 shots are fired between two cars. One of the Death Squad leaders gets injured during the shooting (<sup>281</sup>). Another example is the attempt on the life of the brother of one of the murdered members of the Death Squad on 23 October 2017. Even though he was shot at several times, the man survived the shooting because he was wearing body armour (<sup>282</sup>). A fourth example is the killing of a young man in his twenties, who was linked to the Death Squad. The man was shot eight times and died at the scene. The murder took place in a parking garage widely known in the area for drug dealing (283). Another incident occurred on 7 January 2018. A 16-year-old boy shoots and kills a man believed to be part of the Shottaz while he was eating in a pizzeria (<sup>284</sup>). Together, the 20 identified members of both gangs (all between 17 and 24 years old in 2019) are convicted for a total of 330 crimes, which include drug offences, robbery, assault and murder (285). After being sentenced to life imprisonment for a double murder in Herlev (Denmark), the last of the four key leaders of the Death Squad is now behind bars. All leading figures of the Shottaz gang have been killed, imprisoned or left the country (286).

Nevertheless, drug-related gang warfare continues in Sweden, currently in the form of conflicts between Husby's Hyenas and the Shottaz Younger, a splinter group of the original Shottaz (<sup>287</sup>). In recent years, the **Husby's Hyenas** (or HH) have emerged in north-western Stockholm and fought for power over the western part of the city. As younger criminals, they would act as accomplices to leading criminals in all sorts of crimes such as drug trafficking, aggravated shoplifting, dealing of weapons and theft. Now, several years later, it appears that the HH has taken on a prominent, and particularly violent role in the West End's criminal milieu. They seemingly have ready access to weapons and do not hesitate to use them. The police suspect that they are responsible for the murders of members of the 'Shottaz' gang, a rival gang in Stockholm. The HH is headed by two young men, now aged 21 and 22. Both men already have an extensive criminal record encompassing several drugs and weapons offences. It is reported that their main source of income is drug sales. Following various police investigations into the life of the 22-year-old gang leader, several grams of cannabis resin and cocaine were seized, in addition to various types of ammunition, a loaded Zastava revolver and a loaded Tokarev-type gun, which was subsequently linked to at least three shootings, two attempted murders and an aggravated threat (<sup>288</sup>).

# Chapter 4 The societal impact of drug-related gun violence

The impact of firearms trafficking and associated violence in the drug trade is not limited to damages within the criminal milieu. Often these shootings also impact the broader community and create spill-over effects affecting other parts of societal life.

#### Impact on the local community

The impact of drug-related firearms violence on the local community can be direct or indirect, taking on different forms, from a resident being threatened or extorted because of his job, through bystanders ending up as collateral damage, to trauma and feelings of insecurity and fear of crime.

#### Direct impact

The local community can be directly affected by drug-related shootings when residents or individuals working in the community are **threatened or extorted** (<sup>289</sup>). An example of this direct impact is the case from 2017 of an Antwerp dockworker whose house in Ekeren (Belgium) was shot at while his wife and son were upstairs sleeping. It is believed that this shooting is connected to retaliatory actions against an important figure in the drug milieu who employed several dockworkers in the port of Antwerp to extract shipments of cocaine from their containers (<sup>290</sup>). However, the dockworker always maintained his innocence in the matter, which was later corroborated by sources from within the drug milieu, stating the person in question was repeatedly approached for the job, but always declined the offer. In addition, the dockworker was never charged on suspicion of being involved in the matter (<sup>291</sup>).

The aftermath of this incident also illustrates a second way in which the local community can be directly impacted. Drug criminals can also be **ill-informed about the target** of the violence, or **a case of mistaken identity** can affect persons who have nothing to do with the matter. Continuing the case of the threatened dockworker, the house in Ekeren was yet again subjected to a shooting five years after the first incident. However, the dockworker and his family had moved house shortly after the attack in May 2017. As a consequence, the family who was now living in the house were the victims of an attack for which they were not the intended target (<sup>292</sup>). Another example is a shooting in Willebroek (Belgium) in March 2022, when unknown individuals fired about 20 shots at a house. The intended target was, however, most probably the house of a neighbour who is known to have ties with the drug milieu. As the houses both look the same and carry the same house number, it is most likely that the shooters mistakenly shot at the wrong house (<sup>293</sup>).

Such mistakes can have far-reaching consequences. In January 2014 an innocent man who was walking his dog was shot at close range in Berkel en Rodenrijs (the Netherlands) and died from his wounds. It is believed that this was a case of mistaken identity. The intended target was a known drug criminal, who was involved in a criminal conflict about a drug bust in 2013, living in the same area. The perpetrators thought the victim was their target because he was coming from the direction of the drug criminal's house. The innocent victim was 44 years old and left a wife and two young children behind (<sup>294</sup>).

Interactions in the drug milieu also create **spill-over** effects, where violence does not stay contained to conflicts among criminals. On 6 July 2021, a Dutch crime reporter was shot in the street after leaving the studios of a television station. He died a week later in hospital. The police arrested two suspects who, at the time of their arrest, were in possession of a converted blank-firing pistol and a submachine gun. It is believed that the murder of the journalist is connected to his work, more specifically his involvement in the Marengo trial (see above) (<sup>295</sup>).

Recently, in September 2022, the Belgian minister of justice was placed under high security and he and his family were moved to a safe house after information was received that the minister was the target of a kidnapping, and the police noticed a suspicious car with Dutch number plates driving around in the minister's residential area. The driver and passengers were able to escape, but the next day the police were called for a car blocking the driveway of one of the minister's neighbours (<sup>296</sup>). During an inspection of the vehicle the police officers found an automatic firearm, two pistols and tension straps (<sup>297</sup>). The following day the police arrested three suspects with Dutch nationality and a fourth one two days later. The threat is believed to come from key players in the criminal drug milieu in the country. The minister had recently made some strides in tackling drug networks (cf. SkyECC) and signed a treaty with the United Arab Emirates that allows for drug criminals to be extradited to Belgium (<sup>298</sup>). It is believed that kidnapping the minister would have served to negotiate the release of prominent figures of the drug milieu from prison (<sup>299</sup>). In December 2022, the minister and his family were once again placed in a safe house following a new threat (<sup>300</sup>).

Finally, several innocent bystanders have also been killed or injured in drug-related violence that targeted other criminals. A very recent example is the death of an 11-year-old girl as a result of shots fired at the garage door of her home in Merksem (Belgium). The shooting seems to be related to the dealings of her uncle, who is suspected of large-scale cocaine trafficking and is currently residing in the United Arabic Emirates (<sup>301</sup>). In June 2015, a four-year-old girl and three adults died in a car explosion in Torslanda, Sweden. One of the passengers, a 32-year-old male was a known gang leader in Gothenburg and presumed to be the target of the attack (<sup>302</sup>). A year later in an apartment in Biskopsgården, an eight-year-old boy died in another explosion that may also be gang-related (<sup>303</sup>). In 2019, a woman carrying her nearly three-month-old baby was shot in the street and died. The woman, a doctor at Skåne University Hospital, was a witness in the murder trial of one of her patients. Her patient died following a shooting and she testified during the trial about the injuries he sustained. It is, however, not confirmed that her testimony and her murder are related and a widely reported theory in several media outlets is that the father of the child might actually have been the intended target (<sup>304</sup>).

#### Indirect impact

Crime and disorder that is not immediately directed against the neighbourhood residents nevertheless also leaves its mark. Often entire communities, families and children experience **social, emotional and physical trauma** from the pervasive culture of fear and violence that dominates these communities (<sup>305</sup>). The staff of the Mynta café in Rinkeby, for example, who were working during the shooting of the two brothers (in 2016 – see Chapter 3), were placed on sick leave following the incident (<sup>306</sup>).

These conflicts also have an impact on the public confidence in government institutions. When considering the judicial aspects of shootings, these types of crimes are not always easy to solve. In this regard, the Swedish police, for example, encounter many problems when trying to bring the perpetrators of these crimes to justice. In fact, their clearing rates have declined dramatically, from 95 % in the 1990s to only 50 % after 2010 (<sup>307</sup>). A local Swedish police officer stated that 'the problems right now are so serious that we have trouble keeping up as we are having to prioritise so many serious crimes at the same time' (<sup>308</sup>). This does not instil much **trust from the public in their policing and judicial system** (<sup>309</sup>). The decline in trust in government institutions was further reflected in the recent elections in Sweden. The gang violence in the country dominated the public debate. According to a study by the University of Gothenburg, criminality was the most important social and political issue in Sweden in 2022 and remained the number one problem for all the questioned groups of participants. This was a unique finding as the topic 'crime' had not topped the polls in any election year since regular polling began in 1979 (<sup>310</sup>).

The **social costs** of firearms violence are also significant. Research found that the direct medical costs and indirect losses of productivity are higher for firearm-related injuries than for those inflicted by sharp instruments. These disproportionally higher costs for gun violence are attributed to the higher proportion of firearm-inflicted injuries resulting in death or injuries warranting hospitalisation (<sup>311</sup>).

#### The crime-terror nexus

The crime-terror nexus with regard to drugs and firearms can manifest itself in three ways: (1) the use of drugs before committing acts of terrorism, (2) the illicit trade in guns and drugs to finance terrorism, and (3) the use of drug-crime connections to acquire firearms for terrorist purposes. Ultimately only one of them seems to have real merit.

It is sometimes noted that terrorists often use drugs that alter their state of mind right before committing their acts. However plausible, there is not much evidence to be found to support this claim. No explicit, pronounced and automatic link can be found between drug use and the perpetration of a terrorist attack. The few exceptional cases reported in Europe do not stand up to scrutiny. For example, a 20-year-old man stabbed a police officer and two soldiers in Milan Central Station in May 2017. The perpetrator later declared that he had taken cocaine on the day of the attack and did not remember anything of the incident. He also stated that the attack was not motivated by jihadism (<sup>312</sup>). A non-European case that took place in Tunisia seems to provide a clearer link and merits attention. After the firearms attack in a holiday resort in Sousse in June 2015 that killed 38 people, the autopsy of the perpetrator revealed that he had consumed a drug that causes a 'feeling of exhaustion, aggression and extreme anger that leads to murders being committed. Another effect of these drugs is that they enhance physical and mental performance'. Even though the effects of the drug might have been a contributing factor, a neurobiologist specialised in addictions stated that taking Captagon alone is not enough to carry out such an attack and that the drug was acting on a 'pre-formatted' brain. In other words, that the shooter had made up his mind to commit the crime before taking the drug  $(^{313})$ . These types of incidents involving terrorists who commit their attacks under the influence of drugs seem to be more of an exception than the rule  $(^{314})$ .

In exceptional cases, the trafficking in both firearms and drugs is believed to **finance terrorist activities** in Europe. In 2022, a 54-year-old man from Vienna (Austria) was convicted for selling amphetamine, an Uzi submachinegun and a Kalashnikov-type rifle to an undercover police officer during a sting operation. The police suspect that he used the profits from dealing in firearms and drugs to support right-wing extremist militias in Germany (<sup>315</sup>). In 2016, an international law enforcement operation, supported by Europol, the Joint Operations Teams 'Rose of the Winds' dismantled a transnational poly-criminal network involved in large-scale drug trafficking in the Mediterranean Sea, especially of cannabis resin. Interestingly, there was also 'convincing intelligence suggesting links to firearms trafficking'. According to Europol, 'the routes used, the financial flows and the nationalities of the perpetrators suggest that at least some of the huge revenues generated may be destined to finance the activities of terrorist groups or their associates' (<sup>316</sup>).

Although criminal firearms dealers seem generally reluctant to sell to terrorists, there is an undeniable crime-terror nexus, as many jihadi terrorists have a criminal past, often having being involved in robberies or the drug trade. Making use of this convergence of social networks and environments, terrorists are able to acquire their firearms on the criminal gun market (<sup>317</sup>). The perpetrator of the 2012 terrorist attacks in Toulouse and Montauban, for example, was a 'go-fast' driver for an OCG that operated between France and Spain, smuggling cocaine. The Uzi submachine gun the perpetrator used during the attack was acquired via a childhood friend, who was a small criminal who dealt in drugs, cars and other commodities. The .45 Colt pistol used by the perpetrator was part of two crates of firearms and ammunition that were stolen from a professional sports shooter in 2011. During the arrest of other Toulouse-based traffickers, several other weapons belonging to the same 2011 haul were retrieved (<sup>318</sup>). In addition, the perpetrator of the Jewish museum attack in Brussels in 2014 acquired his firearms from a criminal connection. In this case, a Kalashnikov-type rifle and a revolver were acquired from a criminal from the Marseille area who the perpetrator had met in prison (<sup>319</sup>). The supplier of these firearms was arrested eight months after the attack. During the house search, the police seized a Kalashnikov-type rifle, two pistols and a hunting rifle. Interestingly, the supplier explained that he was only guarding the firearms for another person who was in prison for drug trafficking at that time  $(^{320})$ .

## **Conclusions and implications**

This study demonstrates that a nexus exists between drug markets and gun violence in Europe. In various European countries, a higher availability of trafficked firearms on the illicit market has triggered drug-related gun violence. Many actors involved in drug-related gun violence are young adults using gun violence as a means to advance their criminal career. In some countries, the increased availability of firearms on the illicit market enables lower-level drug criminals to acquire firearms. An increased presence of guns among criminals also raises the need of guns for protection. These dynamics create a vicious cycle of firearms trafficking and gun violence.

Drug-related gun violence is a multi-faceted and complex phenomenon, which has a deep and lasting impact on society. A comprehensive and proactive approach is needed to combat firearms trafficking and prevent gun violence. A key element in such an approach is a good intelligence picture on these security phenomena. This requires more and better ballistics data, as well as law enforcement information and intelligence on firearms trafficking and criminal shootings. Such data and information are crucial to adequately inform evidence-based policy initiatives, support targeted law enforcement actions and evaluate policies. The present study contributes towards a better understanding of drug-related gun violence in the European Union and supports appropriate policy responses to prevent this type of violence.

## Endnotes

- (1) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 124-166, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (2) Europol, European Union serious and organised crime threat assessment EU SOCTA 2021, 12 April 2021, 57, https://www.europol.europa.eu/activities-services/main-reports/european-union-serious-andorganised-crime-threat-assessment.
- (<sup>3</sup>) Hughes, C. E., Chalmers, J. and Bright, D. A. (2019), 'Exploring interrelationships between high-level drug trafficking and other serious and organised crime: an Australian study', *Global Crime* 21:1, 28-50; Duquet, N. (2020), *Illicit trafficking in firearms, their parts, components and ammunition to, from and across the European Union*. Regional Analysis Report, Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, https://www.unodc.org/documents/firearms-protocol/2020/UNODC-EU-Report-A8 FINAL.pdf.
- (4) Duquet, N. and Goris, K. (2018), Firearms acquisition by terrorists in Europe: Research findings and policy recommendations of Project SAFTE, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 78-81, https://flemishpeaceinstitute.eu/safte/files/vrede\_syntheserapport\_safte\_Ir.pdf.
- (<sup>5</sup>) Duquet, N. (2020), Illicit trafficking in firearms, their parts, components and ammunition to, from and across the European Union. Regional Analysis Report, Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, 14, https://www.unodc.org/documents/firearms-protocol/2020/UNODC-EU-Report-A8\_FINAL.pdf; Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 80-93: https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/20211221rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (6) Duquet, N. and Goris, K. (2018), Firearms acquisition by terrorists in Europe: Research findings and policy recommendations of Project SAFTE, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 78-81, https://flemishpeaceinstitute.eu/safte/files/vrede\_syntheserapport\_safte\_Ir.pdf.
- (<sup>7</sup>) Hurka, S. (2015), 'Handguns: on target for authority?', in: Knill, C., Adam, C. and Hurka, S. (eds.), On the road to permissiveness? Change and Convergence of Moral Regulation in Europe, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- (<sup>8</sup>) Hurka, S. (2015), 'Handguns: on target for authority?', in: Knill, C., Adam, C. and Hurka, S. (eds.), On the road to permissiveness? Change and Convergence of Moral Regulation in Europe, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- (<sup>9</sup>) Interview with a representative of Garda National Drugs and Organised Crime Bureau (Ireland) on August 4, 2022; interview with representatives of Brottsförebyggande rådet (Sweden) on September 12, 2022; interview with representatives of Polícia de Segurança Pública on September 1, 2022. See also: Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 124-166, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>10</sup>) Duquet, N. and Goris, K. (2018), Firearms acquisition by terrorists in Europe: Research findings and policy recommendations of Project SAFTE, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 78-81, https://flemishpeaceinstitute.eu/safte/files/vrede\_syntheserapport\_safte\_Ir.pdf; Florquin, N. and King, B. (2018), From legal to lethal: converted firearms in Europe, Geneva: Small Arms Survey. For the impact of these trafficking methods on gun violence, see: Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 124-166, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>11</sup>) Duquet, N. and Goris, K. (2018), Firearms acquisition by terrorists in Europe: Research findings and policy recommendations of Project SAFTE, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 19-20, https://flemishpeaceinstitute.eu/safte/files/vrede syntheserapport safte Ir.pdf.
- (<sup>12</sup>) Europol, European Union serious and organised crime threat assessment EU SOCTA 2021, 12 April 2021, 14-15, https://www.europol.europa.eu/activities-services/main-reports/european-union-serious-andorganised-crime-threat-assessment.
- (<sup>13</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/20211221rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>14</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report* 2019, 25,

https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/system/files/publications/12078/20192630\_TD0319332ENN\_PDF.pdf.

(<sup>15</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/20211221rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.

- (<sup>16</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2018), *Drug-related homicide in Europe: a first review of the data and literature*, EMCDDA Papers, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/emcdda-papers/drug-related-homicide-in-europe-review-data-literature\_en.
- (<sup>17</sup>) Europol, European Union serious and organised crime threat assessment EU SOCTA 2021, 12 April 2021, 45, https://www.europol.europa.eu/activities-services/main-reports/european-union-serious-andorganised-crime-threat-assessment.
- (<sup>18</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 185, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/20211221rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>19</sup>) Goldstein, P. J. (1985), 'The drugs/violence nexus: a tripartite conceptual framework', *Journal of Drug Issues* 15, 493-506.
- (<sup>20</sup>) United Nations (2021), Programme of action to prevent, combat and eradicate the illicit trade in small arms and light weapons in all its aspects, A/CONF.192/15.
- (<sup>21</sup>) Commission on Narcotic Drugs (2008), Resolution 51/11: Links between illicit drug trafficking and illicit firearms trafficking, https://www.unodc.org/documents/commissions/CND/Drug\_Resolutions/2000-2009/2008/CND\_Res-2008-11e.pdf.
- (<sup>22</sup>) Commission on Narcotic Drugs (2022), Resolution 65/2: Strengthening international cooperation to address the links between illicit drug trafficking and illicit firearms trafficking, https://www.unodc.org/documents/commissions/CND/Drug\_Resolutions/2020-2029/2022/Res\_65\_2.pdf.
- (<sup>23</sup>) See for example: Bricknell, S. (2012), Firearm trafficking and serious and organised crime gangs, Research and Public Policy Series no. 116. Canberra: Australian Institute of Criminology, https://www.aic.gov.au/publications/rpp/rpp116; Hales, G., Lewis, C. and Silverstone, D. (2006), Gun crime: the market in and use of illegal firearms, Home Office Research Study 298. London: Home Office Research, Development and Statistics Directorate; Dungel, E. and Fabre, A. (2022), Missing or unseen? Exploring women's roles in arms trafficking, Small Arms Survey, Graduate Institute of International and Development Studies, Geneva, 2022.
- (<sup>24</sup>) UNODC (2020), Global study on firearms trafficking, New York: United Nations publication, 78: https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-andanalysis/Firearms/2020\_REPORT\_Global\_Study\_on\_Firearms\_Trafficking\_2020\_web.pdf.
- (<sup>25</sup>) Mercado, G. (2022), *Arms trafficking and organised crime: global trade, local impacts,* Geneva: Global Initiative Against Transnational Organised Crime, 13.
- (<sup>26</sup>) Mercado, G. (2022), *Arms trafficking and organised crime: global trade, local impacts,* Geneva: Global Initiative Against Transnational Organised Crime, 2.
- (27) Duquet, N. (2020), Illicit trafficking in firearms, their parts, components and ammunition to, from and across the European Union. Regional Analysis Report, Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, 62.
- (<sup>28</sup>) Duquet, N. (2020), Illicit trafficking in firearms, their parts, components and ammunition to, from and across the European Union. Regional Analysis Report, Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, 15, https://www.unodc.org/documents/firearms-protocol/2020/UNODC-EU-Report-A8 FINAL.pdf.
- (<sup>29</sup>) Europol (2021), *European Union serious and organised crime threat assessment EU SOCTA 2021*, 58, https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/socta2021\_1.pdf.
- (<sup>30</sup>) Duquet, N. (2020), Illicit trafficking in firearms, their parts, components and ammunition to, from and across the European Union. Regional Analysis Report, Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, https://www.unodc.org/documents/firearms-protocol/2020/UNODC-EU-Report-A8\_FINAL.pdf; Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2019), EU drug markets report 2019, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg; Čerņeckis, K. (2016), Aizsardzības, iekšlietu un korupcijas novēršanas Komisijas sēdes protokols (Minutes of the meeting of the Commission of Defence, Home Affairs and Anti-Corruption) No. 109 2016, 20 April, p. 7.
- (<sup>31</sup>) Europol (2022), '382 arrests during joint actions against traffickers using the Balkan route', https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/382-arrests-during-joint-actions-againsttraffickers-using-balkan-route.
- (<sup>32</sup>) Duquet, N. (2020), Illicit trafficking in firearms, their parts, components and ammunition to, from and across the European Union. Regional Analysis Report, Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, https://www.unodc.org/documents/firearms-protocol/2020/UNODC-EU-Report-A8\_FINAL.pdf; Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/20211221rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2019), EU drug

*markets report 2019*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg; Čerņeckis, K. (2016), Aizsardzības, iekšlietu un korupcijas novēršanas Komisijas sēdes protokols (Minutes of the meeting of the Commission of Defence, Home Affairs and Anti-Corruption) No. 109 2016, 20 April, p. 7.

- (<sup>33</sup>) Europol (2022), '382 arrests during joint actions against traffickers using the Balkan route', https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/382-arrests-during-joint-actions-againsttraffickers-using-balkan-route.
- (<sup>34</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 148-150, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>35</sup>) Republic of Slovenia, Ministry of Interior, Police, Slovenian Police Launch the Largest Operation Ever against Organised Crime Leaders – press release (11 May 2012) https://www.policija.si/eng/newsroom/news-archive/95400-slovenian-police-launch-the-largest-operationever-against-organised-crime-leaders-2012; STA, 'Police raid addresses across Slovenia to break international arms smuggling gang', 19 June 2018, https://www.total-slovenia-news.com/news/1465police-raid-addresses-across-slovenia-to-break-international-arms-smuggling-gang. See also Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 145-147, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/20211221rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>36</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 161-165, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>37</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 181-184, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>38</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report* 2019, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/joint-publications/eu-drug-markets-report-2019 en.
- (<sup>39</sup>) Europol (2022), '382 arrests during joint actions against traffickers using the Balkan route', https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/382-arrests-during-joint-actions-againsttraffickers-using-balkan-route.
- (<sup>40</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report 2019*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/joint-publications/eu-drug-markets-report-2019\_en.
- (<sup>41</sup>) European Commission (2020), 2020-2025 EU action plan on firearms trafficking, Communication 2020 (608) from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, COM(2020) 608 final, 24 July 2020, https://home-affairs.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2020-07/20200724 com-2020-608-commission-communication en.pdf.
- (<sup>42</sup>) Saferworld (2002), Small arms and light weapons in the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia, https://www.saferworld.org.uk/pubdocs; Center for Peace and Disarmament Education and Saferworld (2005), Turning the page: Small arms and light weapons in Albania, 43, https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/15132/Albania.pdf.
- (<sup>43</sup>) SELEC, 'Operation "SHILLING" a successful operation in the field of drug trafficking and weapons smuggling', 30 April 2014, https://www.selec.org/operation-shilling-a-successful-operation-in-the-field-ofdrug-trafficking-and-weapons-smuggling/.
- (<sup>44</sup>) Bundesministerium für Inneres Bundeskriminalamt (2022), Lagebericht Suchtmittelkriminalität 2021. Anzeigen, Ermittlungen und Sicherstellungen, https://bundeskriminalamt.at/302/files/290 Lagebericht Suchtmittelkriminalitaet 2021.pdf.
- (<sup>45</sup>) European Commission (2020), 2020-2025 EU action plan on firearms trafficking, Communication 2020 (608) from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, COM(2020) 608 final, 24 July 2020, 4, https://home-affairs.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2020-07/20200724 com-2020-608-commission-communication en.pdf.
- (<sup>46</sup>) Europol (2022), '382 arrests during joint actions against traffickers using the Balkan route', https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/382-arrests-during-joint-actions-againsttraffickers-using-balkan-route.
- (<sup>47</sup>) De Labbey, Q., Vanden Auweele, D. and Duquet, N. (2022), 'Firearm trafficking and gun violence in Belgium', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 12-101, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/TARGET-7CountryReports-FPI-def.pdf; Liem, M. and Krüsselmann, K. (2022), 'The way of the gun: firearms trafficking and its impact on violence in the Netherlands', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 153-204, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-

content/uploads/2022/10/TARGET-7CountryReports-FPI-def.pdf; Florquin, N. and Desmarais, A. (2018), 'Lethal legacies: illicit firearms and terrorism in France', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Triggering terror: illicit gun markets and firearms acquisition of terrorist networks in Europe*, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 196, https://flemishpeaceinstitute.eu/safte/files/project\_safte\_france.pdf.

- (<sup>48</sup>) Dressler, M. (2022), 'Gun violence in Spain: analysing the nexus of firearms and drugs trafficking', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Triggering terror: illicit gun markets and firearms acquisition of terrorist networks in Europe*, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 339, https://flemishpeaceinstitute.eu/safte/files/project\_safte\_france.pdf.
- (<sup>49</sup>) Hillier, D. and Lewis, M. (2022), 'A deadly cocktail: firearm violence and trafficking in Sweden', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 390-391, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/TARGET-7CountryReports-FPI-def.pdf.
- (<sup>50</sup>) Savona, E. U. and Mancuso, M. (eds.) (2017), *Fighting illicit firearms trafficking routes and actors at European level*. Final Report of Project FIRE, Milano: Transcrime Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, 59, https://www.transcrime.it/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/FIREFinalReport.pdf.
- (<sup>51</sup>) Duquet, N. and Goris, K. (2018), *Firearms acquisition by terrorists in Europe. Research findings and policy recommendations of Project SAFTE*. Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute.
- (<sup>52</sup>) Dolce, S. (2018), 'Le organizzazioni di stampo mafioso Italiane e il traffico di armi da fuoco. Riflessioni su alcune esperienze giudiziarie', *Rivista di studi e ricerche sulla criminalità organizzata* 4: 49-64.
- (<sup>53</sup>) 'Slovenian criminal investigators dismantle an international criminal organisation 48 suspects gain 2 million euros of criminal proceeds through drug and weapon smuggling', Republic of Slovenia, Ministry of Interior, Police, 28 May 2021, https://www.policija.si/eng/newsroom/news-archive/109094-sloveniancriminal-investigators-dismantle-an-international-criminal-organisation-48-suspects-gain-2-million-eurosof-criminal-proceeds-through-drug-and-weapons-smuggling.
- (<sup>54</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 144, 160-161, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>55</sup>) Europol, Illicit firearms trafficking, https://www.europol.europa.eu/crime-areas-and-statistics/crime-areas/illicit-firearms-trafficking, consulted on 30 November 2022.
- (<sup>56</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 91, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>57</sup>) Europol (2022), '382 arrests during joint actions against traffickers using the Balkan route', https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/382-arrests-during-joint-actions-againsttraffickers-using-balkan-route.
- (<sup>58</sup>) Europol, '330 arrests during EU-wide Joint Action Days', https://www.europol.europa.eu/mediapress/newsroom/news/330-arrests-during-eu-wide-joint-action-days.
- (<sup>59</sup>) Florquin, N. and King, B. (2018), From legal to lethal: converted firearms in Europe, Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 53, https://smallarmssurvey.org/sites/default/files/resources/SAS-Report-7-Converted-Firearms-REV5-WEB.pdf; Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 124-166, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>60</sup>) Florquin, N. and King, B. (2018), From legal to lethal: converted firearms in Europe, Geneva: Small Arms Survey, https://smallarmssurvey.org/sites/default/files/resources/SAS-Report-7-Converted-Firearms-REV5-WEB.pdf; Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>61</sup>) Florquin, N. and King, B. (2018), From legal to lethal: converted firearms in Europe, Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 26-27 https://smallarmssurvey.org/sites/default/files/resources/SAS-Report-7-Converted-Firearms-REV5-WEB.pdf
- (<sup>62</sup>) Directive (EU) 2017/853 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 17 May 2017 amending Council Directive 91/477/EEC on control of the acquisition and possession of weapons.
- (<sup>63</sup>) Florquin, N. and King, B. (2018), From legal to lethal: converted firearms in Europe, Geneva: Small Arms Survey., 28, https://smallarmssurvey.org/sites/default/files/resources/SAS-Report-7-Converted-Firearms-REV5-WEB.pdf.
- (<sup>64</sup>) Europol (2021), *European Union serious and organised crime threat assessment EU SOCTA 2021*, 57, https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/socta2021\_1.pdf.
- (<sup>65</sup>) Duquet, N. (2020), *Illicit trafficking in firearms, their parts, components and ammunition to, from and across the European Union*. Regional Analysis Report, Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and

Crime, 131-135, https://www.unodc.org/documents/firearms-protocol/2020/UNODC-EU-Report-A8\_FINAL.pdf.

- (<sup>66</sup>) Albisteanu, A., Dena, A. and Lewis, M. (2018), 'Romania: firearms and security at the EU eastern border', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Triggering terror: illicit gun markets and firearms acquisition of terrorist networks in Europe*, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 349-350, https://flemishpeaceinstitute.eu/safte/files/project\_safte\_romania.pdf.
- (<sup>67</sup>) Albisteanu, A., Dena, A. and Lewis, M. (2018), 'Romania: firearms and security at the EU eastern border', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Triggering terror: illicit gun markets and firearms acquisition of terrorist networks in Europe*, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 353, https://flemishpeaceinstitute.eu/safte/files/project\_safte\_romania.pdf.
- (68) Vanden Auweele, D., De Labbaye, Q. and Duquet, N. (2022), Vuurwapengeweld in België. Op zoek naar een completer beeld. Brussels, Vlaams Vredesinstituut, 70-74, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2022/06/20220608-VVI-VuurwapengeweldBE.pdf; Bundesministerium fuer Inneres (2017), Sicherheitsbericht 2017 Kriminalität, p. 21, available at: https://bmi.gv.at/508/start.aspx.
- (<sup>69</sup>) Florquin, N. and King, B. (2018), From legal to lethal: converted firearms in Europe, Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 30-31, https://smallarmssurvey.org/sites/default/files/resources/SAS-Report-7-Converted-Firearms-REV5-WEB.pdf.
- (<sup>70</sup>) Duquet, N. (2016), Armed to kill. An exploratory analysis of the guns used in public mass shootings in Europe, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2016/06/armed to kill-1.pdf.
- (<sup>71</sup>) Florquin, N. and King, B. (2018), From legal to lethal: converted firearms in Europe, Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 30-31, https://smallarmssurvey.org/sites/default/files/resources/SAS-Report-7-Converted-Firearms-REV5-WEB.pdf.
- (<sup>72</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 198, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/TARGET-OnlineVersion-v2022-3.pdf.
- (<sup>73</sup>) The Slovak Spectator, 'Poles, Swedes rid Europe of Slovak arms', 1 March 2017, https://spectator.sme.sk/c/20468956/poles-swedes-rid-europe-of-slovak-arms.html.
- (<sup>74</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 124-166, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/TARGET-OnlineVersion-v2022-3.pdf.
- (<sup>75</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 136-137, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/TARGET-OnlineVersion-v2022-3.pdf.
- (<sup>76</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 358, 371, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/TARGET-OnlineVersion-v2022-3.pdf.
- (<sup>77</sup>) Duquet, N. (2020), Illicit trafficking in firearms, their parts, components and ammunition to, from and across the European Union. Regional Analysis Report, Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, 23, https://www.unodc.org/documents/firearms-protocol/2020/UNODC-EU-Report-A8 FINAL.pdf.
- (<sup>78</sup>) Florquin, N. and King, B. (2018), From legal to lethal: converted firearms in Europe, Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 53, https://smallarmssurvey.org/sites/default/files/resources/SAS-Report-7-Converted-Firearms-REV5-WEB.pdf.
- (<sup>79</sup>) Europol (2019), 6 arrested and scores of weapons seized in raids across Slovakia', 12 March 2019, https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/6-arrested-and-scores-of-weapons-seizedin-raids-across-slovakia.
- (<sup>80</sup>) Ståle, M. and Pirttisalo, J. (2021), 'Vapensmederna: Männen som beväpnar Sveriges Kriminella', Stockholm: Norstedts; Svenska Dagbladet, 'Vapnens väg', 18 October 2019: https://www.svd.se/saenkelt-bevapnasgang-i-sverige-med-militarvapen.
- (<sup>81</sup>) Europol (2021), 18 arrested as police across Europe seize 350 firearms, 6 October 2021, https://www.europol.europa.eu/newsroom/news/18-arrested-police-across-europe-seize-350-firearms; Eurojust (2021), Illegal trade in converted firearms halted in Slovakia, Czech Republic and Netherlands, 8 October 2021, https://www.eurojust.europa.eu/news/illegal-trade-converted-firearms-halted-slovakiaczech-republic-and-netherlands.
- (<sup>82</sup>) Dressler, M., Vandewege C. and Waebens, S. (2022), 'Gun violence in Spain: analysing the nexus of firearms and drugs trafficking', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*. Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/TARGET-7CountryReports-FPI-def.pdf.
- (<sup>83</sup>) *Actmedia*, 'Seizure of 2 850 bullet pistols found in a truck at Isaccea Border Crossing Point', 27 May 2021, https://actmedia.eu/daily/seizure-of-2-850-bullet-pistols-found-in-a-truck-at-isaccea-border-

crossing-point/92486; *Adevarul*, 'Peste 2.800 de pistoale, descoperite la frontieră. Erau ascunse printre mobilă și produse alimentare', 27 May 2021, https://adevarul.ro/stiri-locale/tulcea/peste-2800-de-pistoale-descoperite-la-frontiera-2098032.html.

- (<sup>84</sup>) Commission on Narcotic Drugs (2022), Resolution 65/2: Strengthening international cooperation to address the links between illicit drug trafficking and illicit firearms trafficking, https://www.unodc.org/documents/commissions/CND/Drug\_Resolutions/2020-2029/2022/Res\_65\_2.pdf.
- (85) Guillermo Vázquez del Mercado, Luis Félix and Gerardo Carballo, De armas tomar: Armas de fuego y extorsión en Centroamérica, GI-TOC, November 2021, https://globalinitiative.net/wpcontent/uploads/2021/11/6o-Reporte-CAM-OBS\_Final.pdf, p11.
- (<sup>86</sup>) UNODC (2020), Global study on firearms trafficking. New York: United Nations publication, 79, https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-andanalysis/Firearms/2020\_REPORT\_Global\_Study\_on\_Firearms\_Trafficking\_2020\_web.pdf.
- (<sup>87</sup>) Europol, 'Police raids addresses across Croatia to break arms trafficking network', 20 June 2018, https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/police-raids-addresses-across-croatia-tobreak-arms-trafficking-network.
- (<sup>88</sup>) Dragović, F. et al. (2018), 'Availability of illegal weapons: connecting the dots. Case study of the Republic of Croatia', in Duquet, N., *Triggering terror: illicit gun markets and firearms acquisition of terrorist networks in Europe*. Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, p. 109.
- (<sup>89</sup>) Prezelj, I. (2010), 'The small arms and light weapons problem in the Western Balkans', in: Benedek, W. (ed.), *Transnational Terrorism, Organised Crime and Peace-Building*. Palgrave Macmillan: London, 211.
- (<sup>90</sup>) Massari, M. (2013), 'Guns in the family. Mafia violence in Italy', in: *Small Arms Survey 2013: Everyday Dangers*. Small Arms Survey. Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 93: http://www.smallarmssurvey.org/fileadmin/docs/AYearbook/2013/en/Small-Arms-Survey-2013-Chapter-4-EN.pdf.
- (<sup>91</sup>) Strazzari, F. and Zampagni, F. (2018), 'Between organised crime and terrorism: illicit firearms actors and market dynamics in Italy', in: Duquet, N., *Triggering terror: illicit gun markets and firearms acquisition of terrorist networks in Europe*. Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 257-258, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/safte/files/boek\_safte\_bw\_lowres.pdf; Duquet, N. (2020), *Illicit trafficking in firearms, their parts, components and ammunition to, from and across the European Union*. Regional Analysis Report, Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, 65-66, https://www.unodc.org/documents/firearms-protocol/2020/UNODC-EU-Report-A8\_FINAL.pdf.
- (<sup>92</sup>) Europol (2020), '12 arrests in big hit against 'Ndrangheta mafia in Italy', 1 July, https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/12-arrests-in-big-hit-against-%E2%80%98ndrangheta-mafia-in-italy.
- (<sup>93</sup>) Europol (2020), '46 arrested in France and Italy in a hit against the 'Ndrangheta', 16 September, https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/46-arrested-in-france-and-italy-in-hitagainst-%E2%80%99ndrangheta.
- (<sup>94</sup>) France 3, 'Reims: Des Hells Angels au cœur d'un trafic d'armes et de drogue', 9 Octobre 2014, https://france3-regions.francetvinfo.fr/grand-est/marne/reims-metropole/reims/reims-hells-angels-aucoeur-trafic-armes-drogue-567796.html.
- (<sup>95</sup>) Europol (2021), *European Union serious and organised crime threat assessment*, Den Haag: Europol, 10, 45, https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/socta2021\_1.pdf.
- (<sup>96</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 80-93, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/TARGET-OnlineVersion-v2022-3.pdf.
- (<sup>97</sup>) Interview with a representative of Garda National Drugs and Organised Crime Bureau (Ireland) on August 4, 2022; interview with representatives of Brottsförebyggande rådet (Sweden) on September 12, 2022; interview with representatives of Polícia de Segurança Pública on September 1, 2022.
- (<sup>98</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 80-93, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/TARGET-OnlineVersion-v2022-3.pdf.
- (<sup>99</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 80-93, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/TARGET-OnlineVersion-v2022-3.pdf.
- (<sup>100</sup>) Bouchard, M., Soudjin, M. and Reuter, P. (2021), 'Conflict management in high-stakes illegal drug transactions', *British Journal of Criminology* 61: 167-186; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2018), *Drug-related homicide in Europe: a first review of the data and literature*, EMCDDA Papers, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/emcdda-papers/drug-related-homicide-in-europe-review-dataliterature\_en; Coomber, R. (2015), 'A tale of two cities: understanding differences in levels of heroin/crack

market-related violence – A two city comparison', *Criminal Justice Review* 40:1: 7-31; Khalil, U. (2017), 'Do more guns lead to more crime? Understanding the role of illegal firearms', *Journal of Economic Behavior and Organisation* 133: 342-361.

- (<sup>101</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report 2019*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2022), *European drug report 2022: trends and developments*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>102</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report 2019*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2022), *European drug report 2022: trends and developments*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>103</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report* 2019, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>104</sup>) Reuter, P. (2014), 'Drug markets and organised crime', in: Paoli, L. (ed.), *The Oxford handbook on organised crime*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- (<sup>105</sup>) Europol (2021), *European Union serious and organised crime threat assessment*, Den Haag: Europol, 47, https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/socta2021\_1.pdf.
- (<sup>106</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report 2019*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>107</sup>) UNODC and Europol (2021), The illicit trade of cocaine from Latin America to Europe from oligopolies to free-for-all?, Vienna: UNODC, Cocaine Insights 1, https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/cocaine-insights-1.pdf.
- (<sup>108</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report* 2019, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>109</sup>) Europol (2021), *European Union serious and organised crime threat assessment*, Den Haag: Europol, 48, https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/socta2021\_1.pdf.
- (<sup>110</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2022), European drug report 2022: trends and developments, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>111</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2019), *EU drug markets report 2019*, Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.
- (<sup>112</sup>) For information on the main heroin trafficking routes see European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2015), *Opioid trafficking routes from Asia to Europe*, Perspectives on Drugs, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/pods/opioid-trafficking-routes\_en.
- (<sup>113</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report* 2019, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>114</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report* 2019, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>115</sup>) UNODC and Europol (2021), The illicit trade of cocaine from Latin America to Europe from oligopolies to free-for-all?, Vienna: UNODC, Cocaine Insights 1, https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/cocaine-insights-1.pdf.
- (<sup>116</sup>) UNODC and Europol (2021), *The illicit trade of cocaine from Latin America to Europe from oligopolies to free-for-all?*, Vienna: UNODC, Cocaine Insights 1, https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/cocaine-insights-1.pdf.
- (<sup>117</sup>) Bouchard, M., Soudjin, M. and Reuter, P. (2021), 'Conflict management in high-stakes illegal drug transactions', *British Journal of Criminology* 61, 167-186.
- (<sup>118</sup>) Reuter, P. (2014), 'Drug markets and organised crime', in: Paoli, L. (ed.), *The Oxford handbook on organised crime*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- (<sup>119</sup>) Schneider, S. (2013), Violence, organised crime, and illicit drug markets: a Canadian case study. *Sociologia, Problemas e* Práticas 71, 125-143.
- (<sup>120</sup>) UNODC and Europol (2021), The illicit trade of cocaine from Latin America to Europe from oligopolies to free-for-all?, Vienna: UNODC, Cocaine Insights 1, https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/cocaine-insights-1.pdf.
- (<sup>121</sup>) *Tagesschau*, 'Bekannter Drogenboss in Berlin gefasst', 6 December 2022, https://www.tagesschau.de/investigativ/ndr-wdr/verhaftung-drogen-boss-berlin-101.html.
- (<sup>122</sup>) Interview with a representative of Garda National Drugs and Organised Crime Bureau (Ireland) on August 4, 2022; interview with representatives of Brottsförebyggande rådet (Sweden) on September 12, 2022; interview with representatives of Polícia de Segurança Pública on September 1, 2022.

- (<sup>123</sup>) Vesterhav, D. and Korsell, L. (2016), Criminal networks and groups: police perception of power structures and criminal markets. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.4a33c027159a89523b11c65d/1485182325798/2016\_12\_Criminal\_networks\_a nd\_groups.pdf; Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 80, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf; Reuter, P. (2014), 'Drug markets and organised crime', in: Paoli, L. (ed.), The Oxford handbook on organised crime, Oxford: Oxford University Press; Pullat, R. (2017), 'An inside view of organised crime in Estonia on the example of three criminal organisations', Administrative and Criminal Justice 4:81, 3-10.
- (<sup>124</sup>) Bouchard, M., Soudjin, M. and Reuter, P. (2021), 'Conflict management in high-stakes illegal drug transactions', *British Journal of Criminology* 61, 167-186.
- (<sup>125</sup>) Vesterhav, D. and Korsell, L. (2016), Criminal networks and groups: police perception of power structures and criminal markets. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.4a33c027159a89523b11c65d/1485182325798/2016\_12\_Criminal\_networks\_a nd\_groups.pdf
- (<sup>126</sup>) Bichler, G., Malm, A. and Cooper, T. (2017), 'Drug supply networks: a systematic review of the organisational structure of illicit drug trade', *Crime Science* 6:2, 1-23.
- (<sup>127</sup>) Fijnaut, C. and Paoli, L. (ed.) (2004), Organised crime in Europe: concepts, patterns and control policies in the European Union and beyond, Dordrecht: Springer; Reuter, P. and Paoli, L. (2020), 'How similar are modern criminal syndicates to traditional Mafias?', Crime and Justice, 49, https://doi.org/10.1086/708869; Reuter, P. (1983), Disorganised crime – the economics of the visible hand, Washington: National Institute of Justice.
- (<sup>128</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report 2019*. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union; Öberg, J. (2020), *Homicide in the criminal milieu*. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.7d27ebd916ea64de5304f56c/1614334299174/2020\_4\_Homicide\_in\_the\_crimi nal\_milieu.pdf; UNODC (2011), *World drug report 2011*. Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/WDR2011/World\_Drug\_Report\_2011\_ebook.pdf; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2022), *European drug report 2022: trends and developments*, Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/system/files/publications/14644/TDAT22001ENN.pdf; Verbal communication with Portuguese law enforcement, Brussels, 1 September 2022; Verbal communication with the Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, Brussels, 12 September 2022.
  (<sup>129</sup>) Europol (2021), *European Union serious and organised crime threat assessment*, Den Haag: Europol, 45,
- (12) Europei (2021), European Union serious and organised crime threat assessment, Den Haag: Europei, 45, https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/socta2021\_1.pdf.
- (<sup>130</sup>) Schneider, S. (2013), 'Violence, organised crime, and illicit drug markets: a Canadian case study', Sociologia, Problemas e Práticas 71: 125-143.
- (<sup>131</sup>) Het Parool, 'Zo werd "nobody" Ridouan Taghi de meest gezochte man van Nederland', 21 maart 2021, https://www.parool.nl/nederland/zo-werd-nobody-ridouan-taghi-de-meest-gezochte-man-vannederland~be6de42a/.
- (<sup>132</sup>) Gangsters Inc., 'Profile of Moroccan drug boss Ridouan Taghi "He who talks, goes. And everyone around him goes to sleep" ', 17 December 2019, https://gangstersinc.org/profiles/blogs/profile-ofmoroccan-drug-boss-ridouan-taghi-he-who-talks-goes-and.
- (<sup>133</sup>) Trouw, 'OM noteert nog een moord op aanklacht Taghi', 11 August 2020, https://www.trouw.nl/binnenland/om-noteert-nog-een-moord-op-aanklachttaghi~b44b199e/?referrer=https%3A%2F%2Fnl.wikipedia.org%2F.
- (<sup>134</sup>) Het Parool, 'Tijdlijn: zo loopt het criminele pad van Ridouan Taghi', 19 September 2019, https://www.parool.nl/nederland/tijdlijn-zo-loopt-het-criminele-pad-van-ridouan-taghi~b975eec0/; Revu, 'Ridouan Taghi: van kruimeldief tot topcrimineel', 22 April 2021, https://revu.nl/artikel/450178/monsterproces-van-kruimeldief-tot-topcrimineel.
- (<sup>135</sup>) *Het Parool,* 'Crimineel: "Ridouan Taghi gaf opdracht moord Martin Kok" ', 12 July 2018, https://www.parool.nl/nieuws/crimineel-ridouan-taghi-gaf-opdracht-moord-martin-kok~bb4220dc/.
- (<sup>136</sup>) AD, 'Advocaat (44) van kroongetuige Nabil B. op straat doodgeschoten in Amsterdam', 18 September 2019, https://www.ad.nl/binnenland/advocaat-44-van-kroongetuige-nabil-b-op-straat-doodgeschoten-inamsterdam~a13a07c7/; NRC, 'Politie luisterde gesprek af waarin Taghi wordt genoemd als opdrachtgever voor de moord op Peter R. de Vries', 27 September 2022, https://www.nrc.nl/nieuws/2022/09/27/politietapte-gesprek-af-waarin-taghi-wordt-genoemd-als-opdrachtgever-voor-de-moord-op-peter-r-de-vriesa4143315.

- (<sup>137</sup>) AD, 'OM geeft kroongetuige 50 procent "strafkorting" voor bekentenis over Caloh Wagoh-moorden', 5 February 2020, https://www.ad.nl/binnenland/om-geeft-kroongetuige-50-procent-strafkorting-voorbekentenis-over-caloh-wagoh-moorden~a1a19389/.
- (<sup>138</sup>) Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Levenslang voor motorbendeleider die Antwerpse havenbaas liet vermoorden: "Liquidaties waren zijn verdienmodel" ', 5 July 2022, https://www.hln.be/antwerpen/levenslang-voormotorbendeleider-die-antwerpse-havenbaas-liet-vermoorden-liquidaties-waren-zijnverdienmodel~a57d8fee/.
- (<sup>139</sup>) RTL Nieuws, 'Ridouan Taghi werkte aan drie scenario's om uit gevangenis te ontsnappen', 13 January 2022, https://www.rtlnieuws.nl/nieuws/nederland/artikel/5280854/ridouan-taghi-werkte-aan-drie-scenariosom-uit-gevangenis-te.
- (<sup>140</sup>) Euroactivn, 'Covid, cocaine take Europe to "breaking point", says Europol', 12 April 2021, https://www.euractiv.com/section/justice-home-affairs/news/covid-cocaine-take-europe-to-breaking-pointsays-europol/.
- (<sup>141</sup>) Friman, H. R. (2009), 'Drug markets and the selective use of violence', *Crime, Law and Social Change* 52: 285-295.
- (<sup>142</sup>) Arsovska, J. (2015), *Decoding Albanian organised crime: culture, politics, and globalization*, Berkeley: University of California Press, 2015.
- (<sup>143</sup>) ZDF, 'Die albanische Mafia Drogen, Waffen und verletzte Ehre', 8 May 2022, https://www.zdf.de/dokumentation/zdfinfo-doku/die-albanische-mafia-drogen-waffen-und-verletzte-ehre-100.html; *IRPImedia*, 'How the Albanian mafia conquered the cocaine market in UK', 3 March 2022: https://irpimedia.irpi.eu/en-albanian-mafia-uk-cocaine-supply/; *Kurier*, 'Cannabis, Kokain, Waffen – die albanische Mafia', 10 April 2019, https://kurier.at/chronik/oesterreich/cannabis-kokain-waffen-diealbanische-mafia/400463077; *Virgule*, 'La redoutable ombre de la mafia albanaise', 4 April 2022, https://www.wort.lu/fr/luxembourg/la-longue-ombre-de-la-mafia-albanaise-624af12ade135b92365d660a; *Breizh-info*, 'Trafic de drogue. Des interpellations dans la mafia albanaise à Dinard, Saint-Malo et Rennes', 30 March 2021, https://www.breizh-info.com/2021/03/30/161666/trafic-de-drogue-desinterpellations-dans-la-mafia-albanaise-a-dinard-saint-malo-et-rennes/.
- (<sup>144</sup>) *BBC News,* 'Albanian police battle cannabis growers in Lazarat', 19 June 2014, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-27916026.
- (<sup>145</sup>) Bundesministerium fuer Inneres (2017), Sicherheitsbericht 2017 Kriminalität, p. 14, https://bmi.gv.at/508/start.aspx; Bundesministerium fuer Inneres (2019), Lagebericht Suchtmittelkriminalität 2019: Anzeigen, Ermittlungen und Sicherstellungen, p. 64, https://bundeskriminalamt.at/302/files/Suchtmittel\_2019.pdf; Bundesministerium fuer Inneres (2018), Lagebericht Suchtmittelkriminalität 2018: Anzeigen, Ermittlungen und Sicherstellungen, p. 56; Bundesministerium fuer Inneres (2020), Lagebericht Suchtmittelkriminalität 2020: Anzeigen, Ermittlungen und Sicherstellungen, p. 66, https://www.bmi.gv.at/bmi\_documents/2628.pdf.
- (<sup>146</sup>) Direzione centrale per i servizi antidroga, Annual report 2021, https://antidroga.interno.gov.it/wpcontent/uploads/2021/07/Annual-report-2021.pdf; Direzione centrale per i servizi antidroga, Annual report 2022, https://antidroga.interno.gov.it/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/Annual-Report-2022.pdf.
- (<sup>147</sup>) Hellenic Police (2013), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2012; Hellenic Police (2014), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2013; Hellenic Police (2015), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2014; Hellenic Police (2016), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2015; Hellenic Police (2016), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2015; Hellenic Police (2017), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2015; Hellenic Police (2017), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2016; Hellenic Police (2018), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2017; Hellenic Police (2019), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2017; Hellenic Police (2019), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2017; Hellenic Police (2020), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2017; Hellenic Police (2020), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2018; Hellenic Police (2020), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2018; Hellenic Police (2020), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2019; Hellenic Police (2021), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2019; Hellenic Police (2021), Έκθεση για το σοβαρό & οργανωμένο έγκλημα στην Ελλάδα έτους 2020.
- (<sup>148</sup>) Interview with representatives of Polícia de Segurança Pública on September 1, 2022.
- (<sup>149</sup>) Interview with representatives of Polícia de Segurança Pública on September 1, 2022. See also: *Portugal Resident*, 'Drug mafias hire professional assassins', 26 March 2022, https://www.portugalresident.com/drug-mafias-hire-professional-assassins/.
- (<sup>150</sup>) Bagley, B. (2012), Drug trafficking and organised crime in the Americas: major trends in the twenty-first century. Washington, DC, Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars; Dell, M. (2015), 'Trafficking networks and the Mexican drug war', *The American Economic Review* 105: 1738-1779; Werb. D., Rowell, G., Guyatt, G., Kerr, T., Montaner, J. and Wood, E. (2011), 'Effect of drug law enforcement on drug market violence: a systematic review', *International Journal of Drug Policy* 87-94.
- (<sup>151</sup>) Osorio, J. (2015), 'The contagion of drug violence', Journal of Conflict Resolution 59: 1403-1432.

- (<sup>152</sup>) Europol (2021), '800 criminals arrested in biggest ever law enforcement operation against encrypted communication', 8 June, https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/800-criminals-arrested-in-biggest-ever-law-enforcement-operation-against-encrypted-communication.
- (<sup>153</sup>) Richard, J. (nd.), Encrochat hack: why it happened and what it means for the Encrochat user', https://www.reeds.co.uk/insight/encrochat-hack/; RTBF, 'Opération policière d'une ampleur inédite en Belgique: 1,2 million d'euros saisis dans le démantèlement d'un réseau de communication cryptée', 9 March 2021, https://www.rtbf.be/info/societe/detail crime-organise-et-trafic-de-drogue-plus-de-200perquisitions-simultanees-partout-en-belgique-ce-mardi-matin?id=10714912; De Standaard, 'Major drug operation across the country: 17 tons of cocaine and €1.2 million seized', 9 March 2021, https://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20210309\_95926061; Sudinfo, 'Une perquisition à Etterbeek mène à une saisie d'armes de guerre et de stupéfiants', 23 December 2020, https://www.sudinfo.be/id299606/article/2020-12-23/une-perguisition-etterbeek-mene-une-saisie-darmesde-guerre-et-de-stupefiants; La Dernière Heure, 'Armes à feu, munitions de guerre, drogues dures et €146.525 cash dissimulés derrière un faux mur à Etterbeek', 23 December 2020, https://www.dhnet.be/regions/bruxelles/saisie-importante-d-armes-a-feu-de-munitions-de-guerre-et-dedrogues-a-etterbeek-5fe3135ed8ad5844d1d763c5; Sudinfo, 'Une perquisition à Etterbeek mène à une saisie d'armes de guerre et de stupéfiants', 23 December 2020, https://www.sudinfo.be/id299606/article/2020-12-23/une-perguisition-etterbeek-mene-une-saisie-darmesde-guerre-et-de-stupefiants; La Dernière Heure, 'Armes à feu, munitions de guerre, drogues dures et €146.525 cash dissimulés derrière un faux mur à Etterbeek', 23 December 2020, https://www.dhnet.be/regions/bruxelles/saisie-importante-d-armes-a-feu-de-munitions-de-guerre-et-dedroques-a-etterbeek-5fe3135ed8ad5844d1d763c5.
- (<sup>154</sup>) Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Antwerpen kreunt onder crimineel geweld: al 141 incidenten in zeven jaar (dat komt door een gebrek aan middelen)', 5 August 2022, https://www.hln.be/antwerpen/antwerpen-kreunt-ondercrimineel-geweld-al-141-incidenten-in-zeven-jaar-dat-komt-door-een-gebrek-aan-middelen~a94c337b/.
- (<sup>155</sup>) De Morgen, 'Drugs maffia komt zelfs in slaapkamer van havenarbeiders', 22 August 2022, https://www.demorgen.be/video/productie/drugsmaffia-komt-zelfs-in-slaapkamer-van-havenarbeiders-322930; De Standaard, 'Baas Antwerpse speurders: "De cocaïne zal blijven komen" ', 22 August 2022, https://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20220822\_95821429.
- (<sup>156</sup>) Paoli, L., Greenfield, V. A. and Zoutendijk, A. (2013), 'The harms of cocaine trafficking: applying a new framework for assessment', *Journal of Drug Issues* 43: 407-436.
- (<sup>157</sup>) ATV, 'Podzemlje pred ključanjem: Sve vođe "škaljarskog" i "kavačkog" klana na istoj teritoriji', 2 February 2021, https://www.atvbl.rs/index.php/vijesti/region/podzemlje-pred-kljucanjem-sve-vodje-skaljarskog-ikavackog-klana-na-istoj-teritoriji.
- (<sup>158</sup>) ATV, 'Podzemlje pred ključanjem: Sve vođe "škaljarskog" i "kavačkog" klana na istoj teritoriji', 2 February 2021, https://www.atvbl.rs/index.php/vijesti/region/podzemlje-pred-kljucanjem-sve-vodje-skaljarskog-ikavackog-klana-na-istoj-teritoriji.
- (<sup>159</sup>) OCCRP (2020), 'Bad blood: a war between Montenegrin cocaine clans engulfs the Balkans', 5 May, https://www.occrp.org/en/balkan-cocaine-wars/a-war-between-montenegrin-cocaine-clans-engulfs-thebalkans.
- (<sup>160</sup>) OCCRP (2020), 'Bad blood: a war between Montenegrin cocaine clans engulfs the Balkans', 5 May, https://www.occrp.org/en/balkan-cocaine-wars/a-war-between-montenegrin-cocaine-clans-engulfs-thebalkans; OCCRP (2020), 'Gangsters and hooligans: key players in the Balkan cocaine wars', 5 May, https://www.occrp.org/en/balkan-cocaine-wars/gangsters-and-hooligans-key-players-in-the-balkancocaine-wars#aleksandar-stankovi-janissaries-hooligan-group-leader.
- (<sup>161</sup>) *Kurier,* 'Mafiareport: Die Organisierte Kriminalität in Österreich', 17 February 2019, https://kurier.at/chronik/oesterreich/mafiareport-die-organisierte-kriminalitaet-in-oesterreich/400408940.
- (<sup>162</sup>) OCCRP (2020), 'Gangsters and hooligans: key players in the Balkan cocaine wars', 5 May, https://www.occrp.org/en/balkan-cocaine-wars/gangsters-and-hooligans-key-players-in-the-balkancocaine-wars#aleksandar-stankovi-janissaries-hooligan-group-leader; 24 Sedam, 'Ko je Radoje Zvicer?! Burna biografija vođe kavačkog klana kom je žena spasila život, a onda nestao bez traga, pa spremao atentat!', 21 January 2022, https://24sedam.rs/hronika/vesti/106714/ko-je-radoje-zvicer-burna-biografijavode-kavackog-klana-kom-je-zena-spasila-zivot-a-onda-nestao-bez-traga-pa-spremao-atentat/vest.
- (<sup>163</sup>) Kaysser, N. and Oliveira, P. (2021), *Killing in silence,* Geneva: Global Initiative Against Transnational Organised Crime, 62.
- (<sup>164</sup>) De Morgen, 'Drie lijken en kalasjnikovschoten uit rijdende Golfjes: de cokeoorlog in Antwerpen', 21 April 2014, https://www.demorgen.be/nieuws/drie-lijken-en-kalasjnikovschoten-uit-rijdende-golfjes-decokeoorlog-in-antwerpen~bb44238c/; Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Bodyguard van hoofd drugsbende neergeknald', 25 February 2020 https://www.hln.be/antwerpen/bodyguard-van-hoofd-drugsbendeneergeknald~a4e38ee1/.

- (<sup>165</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 124-166, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>166</sup>) Voeten, T. (2020), *Drugs. Antwerpen in de greep van Nederlandse syndicaten. Kalmthout*, Van Halewijck, 29-32.
- (<sup>167</sup>) Roks, R., Bisschop, L., Staring, R. (2021), 'Getting a foot in the door. Spaces of cocaine trafficking in the Port of Rotterdam', *Trends in Organised Crime* 24: 171–188.
- (<sup>168</sup>) UNODC and Europol (2021), The illicit trade of cocaine from Latin America to Europe from oligopolies to free-for-all?, Vienna: UNODC, Cocaine Insights 1, 13-15, https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/cocaine-insights-1.pdf.
- (<sup>169</sup>) Data sourced from the Dutch Crime dashboard available here: https://www.cbs.nl/nlnl/visualisaties/politie/dashboard-misdrijven-in-de-buurt/jaarcijfers.
- (<sup>170</sup>) Ferwerda, H., Wolsink, J. and Van Leiden, I. (2020), *De lading van vuurwapens*, Arnhem/Den Haag, Bureau Beke/Politie en Wetenschap.
- (<sup>171</sup>) Boerman, F. et al. (2017), Nationaal dreigingsbeeld 2017, Georganiseerde criminaliteit, Zoetermeer, Dienst Landelijke Informatieuitgave 2017.
- (<sup>172</sup>) Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Afgelopen nachten meerdere woningen beschoten in Rotterdam', 20 July 2022, https://www.hln.be/nieuws/afgelopen-nachten-meerdere-woningen-beschoten-in-rotterdam~a2f8bd5b/; AD, 'Ongekende geweldsgolf teistert Rotterdam: "Heus niet op willekeurige inwoners gericht" ', 21 July 2022, https://www.ad.nl/rotterdam/ongekende-geweldsgolf-teistert-rotterdam-heus-niet-op-willekeurigeinwoners-gericht~aa2dc4f1/.
- (<sup>173</sup>) Interview with representatives of Brottsförebyggande rådet (Sweden) on September 12, 2022; Voeten, T. (2020), *Drugs. Antwerpen in de greep van Nederlandse syndicaten.* Kalmthout, Van Halewijck, 29-32. The same reason is given for Sweden. See: Brå, 'Shootings in criminal milieux: an interview study', English summary of Brå report 2019, 3, https://bra.se/bra-in-english/home/publications.html#query/\*%3A\*; Ceccato, V., Ioannidis, I., Gliori, G., Bakhaya, J., Kassem, F., Kokkalis, E., Wilhelmsson, M. and Magnusson, M.-M. (2021), *Cannabisbruk och langning i Stockholms län: Situationella mönster och samhällskonsekvenser.* Säkerhet och Trygghet forskningsgrupp (STF), Institutionen för samhällsplanering och miljö, KTH Kungliga Tekniska Högskolan, Stockholm.
- (<sup>174</sup>) Middelburg, B. (2008), *De Dominee*. Amsterdam: Amstel Uitgevers.
- (<sup>175</sup>) Lauwmans, W. and Schrijver, M. (2015), *Mocro maffia*. Overamstel: Uitgeverij Lebowski.
- (<sup>176</sup>) Colman, C., De Middeleer, F., Spapens, A., Van Nimwegen, S., Ceulen, R., Gerbrands, S., Paoli, L. and Roevens, E. (2018), 'De grens voorbij: Belgische en Nederlandse drugsmarkten in beweging', Den Haag, Boom.
- (<sup>177</sup>) De Middeleer, F., Van Nimwegen, S., Ceulen, R., Gerbrands, S., Roevens, E., Spapens, T., Paoli, L., Fijnaut, C., Van Camp, B., De Ruyver, B. and Colman, C. (2018), *Illegale drugsmarkten in België en Nederland: Communicerende vaten?* Brussels: Belgian Science Policy Office, http://www.belspo.be/belspo/organisation/Publ/pub\_ostc/Drug/DR74\_rapp2018.pdf.
- (<sup>178</sup>) *De Morgen*, 'Drugs maffia komt zelfs in slaapkamer van havenarbeiders', 22 August 2022, https://www.demorgen.be/video/productie/drugsmaffia-komt-zelfs-in-slaapkamer-van-havenarbeiders-322930.
- (<sup>179</sup>) Liem, M. and Krüsselmann, K. (2022), 'The way of the gun: firearm trafficking and its impact on violence in the Netherlands', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*. Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute.
- (<sup>180</sup>) Liem, M. and Krüsselmann, K. (2022), 'The way of the gun: firearm trafficking and its impact on violence in the Netherlands', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute.
- (<sup>181</sup>) Data received from the *Dutch Firearm Violence Monitor* from Leiden University (Krüsselmann, K., Aarten, P., Liem, M.) on August 23, 2022.
- (<sup>182</sup>) Data received from the *Dutch Firearm Violence Monitor* from Leiden University (Krüsselmann, K., Aarten, P., Liem, M.) on October 4, 2022.
- (<sup>183</sup>) Data received from the Belgian National Institute for Criminology and Criminalistics for Project TARGET.
- (<sup>184</sup>) Vanden Auweele, D., De Labbaye, Q. and Duquet, N. (2022), *Vuurwapengeweld in België. Op zoek naar een completer beeld.* Brussels, Vlaams Vredesinstituut, 70-74.
- (<sup>185</sup>) VRT NWS, 'Bart De Wever over ontvoeringspoging Van Quickenborne: "Geweldsescalatie bijzonder verontrustend, maar voorspeld" ', 26 September 2022, https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2022/09/26/debatdrugsgeweld-antwerpse-gemeenteraad/.
- (<sup>186</sup>) Gazet van Antwerpen, 'Zwaar vuurwerk ontploft in portiek van woning voortvluchtige "Gino" ', 12 May 2022, https://www.gva.be/cnt/dmf20220512\_93276761; Het Nieuwsblad, 'Opnieuw explosie in Deurne:

woning van "Gino" tweede keer geviseerd in week tijd', 14 May 2022, https://www.nieuwsblad.be/cnt/dmf20220513 97987861; VRT NWS, 'Vijf mensen opgepakt die mogelijke aanslagplegers in Antwerpen zouden hebben gefolterd', 7 September 2022, https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2022/09/07/vijf-mensen-opgepakt-die-mogelijke-aanslagplegers-inantwerpen-z/; Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Voetballers in de cel na recordvangst van 2,4 ton cocaïne in haven', 5 March 2019, https://www.hln.be/antwerpen/voetballers-in-de-cel-na-recordvangst-van-2-4-ton-cocaine-inhaven~a0b05c03/; Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Woning in Merksem beschoten: politie voert onderzoek', 30 June 2022, https://www.hln.be/antwerpen/woning-in-merksem-beschoten-politie-voert-onderzoek~a70ce785/; Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Geen nacht zonder aanslag in drugsmilieu: woning van broers F. in Merksem opnieuw onder vuur genomen', 21 August 2022, https://www.hln.be/antwerpen/geen-nacht-zonderaanslag-in-drugsmilieu-woning-van-broers-f-in-merksem-opnieuw-onder-vuur-genomen~aec48332/.

- (187) Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Twee explosies schrikken Antwerpen op: enorme ravage bij kapperszaak aan Turnhoutsebaan in Deurne en bij pannenkoekenhuis in Volkstraat', 4 August 2022, https://www.hln.be/deurne/twee-explosies-schrikken-antwerpen-op-enorme-ravage-bij-kapperszaak-aanturnhoutsebaan-in-deurne-en-bij-pannenkoekenhuis-in-volkstraat~a9f9513f/; De Standaard, 'Antwerpenaars zijn drugsgerelateerde explosies meer dan beu', 11 August 2022, https://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20220811\_97358065; De Morgen, 'Onderzoeksrechter gevorderd na nieuwe ontploffing in Borgerhout: brievenbus appartementsblok vernield', 9 August 2022, https://www.demorgen.be/snelnieuws/onderzoeksrechter-gevorderd-na-nieuwe-ontploffing-in-borgerhoutbrievenbus-appartementsblok-vernield~bdda8529/; VRT NWS, 'Alweer explosie in Borgerhout: "Ik zie angst bij mijn buren en bij mezelf, stadsbestuur moet verantwoordelijkheid nemen", 11 August 2022, https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2022/08/11/derde-explosie-in-borgerhout-op-een-week-tijd-beschadigt-gevelv/; Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Vierde explosie in week tijd: woning beschadigd in Borgerhout', 11 August 2022: https://www.hln.be/borgerhout/vierde-explosie-in-week-tijd-woning-beschadigd-in-borgerhout~a0ade2c4/.
- (<sup>188</sup>) 'Opnieuw aanslag in drugsmilieu: brandbom en slogan "dief" op winkel van familie kickbokser Ben Saddik', 12 July 2022, https://www.hln.be/antwerpen/opnieuw-aanslag-in-drugsmilieu-brandbom-enslogan-dief-op-winkel-van-familie-kickbokser-ben-saddik~aa464e6f/; Het Laatste Nieuws, '18-jarige gearresteerd na nieuwe aanslag tegen gebouw van familie Ben Saddik', 18 July 2022, https://www.hln.be/antwerpen/derde-aanslag-in-drie-weken-tegen-zelfde-gebouw-van-familie-bensaddik~a8a0fad6/; PZC, 'Vier Nederlanders gearresteerd bij eethuis van familie Ben Saddik: "In hun wagen lag een vuurwapen en brandbommen" ', 23 August 2022, https://www.pzc.nl/antwerpen/viernederlanders-gearresteerd-bij-eethuis-van-familie-ben-saddik-in-hun-wagen-lag-een-vuurwapen-enbrandbommen~abc2dc52/; VRT NWS, 'Vijf Nederlanders die in Berchem rondreden met wapen in de auto, blijven in de cel', 26 August 2022, https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2022/08/26/vijf-nederlandseverdachten-blijven-in-decel/#:~:text=Mogelijk%20is%20er%20met%20de,brandbom%20naar%20gegooid%20zou%20zijn; Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Opnieuw gewapend commando opgepakt in Berchem', 2 September 2022, https://www.hln.be/antwerpen/opnieuw-gewapend-commando-opgepakt-in-berchem~a54a0192/.
- (<sup>189</sup>) 'One ton of cocaine seized in French port of Le Havre', EU-OCS 16 August 2019, https://www.euocs.com/one-ton-of-cocaine-seized-in-french-port-of-le-havre/
- (<sup>190</sup>) 'Cocaine trafficking: a shooting in the port of Le Havre', *France3 Normandy* 26 April 2022, https://actualnewsmagazine.com/english/cocaine-trafficking-a-shooting-in-the-port-of-le-havre-2/.
- (<sup>191</sup>) NDR, '2,3 Tonnen Kokain in Hamburg gefunden Mann festgenommen', 12 September 2022, https://www.ndr.de/nachrichten/hamburg/23-Tonnen-Kokain-in-Hamburg-gefunden-Mannfestgenommen,kokain442.html.
- (192) TAZ, 'Staat ließ Waffendealer gewähren', 23 July 2022, https://taz.de/Vorwuerfe-gegen-Hamburger-Polizei/!5865852/; Bild, Er versorgte Drogen-Kartelle, Rotlicht-Mafia und Rocker-Clbus: Der Pistolen-Pate der Unterwelt', 3 September 2022, https://www.bild.de/bild-plus/regional/hamburg/hamburg-aktuell/erversorgte-drogen-kartelle-mafia-rocker-clubs-der-pistolen-pate-der-unterwelt-81198478.bild.html.
- (<sup>193</sup>) 'Il caso Gioia Tauro', Relazione sullo stato della lotta alla criminalità organizzata in Calabria, Commissione parlamentare d'inchiesta sul fenomeno della mafia e delle altre associazioni criminali similari, July 2000.
- (<sup>194</sup>) Antonelli, M. (2021), 'An exploration of organised crime in Italian ports from an institutional perspective. Presence and activities', Trends in Organised Crime 24: 152-170; Sergi, A. (2021), 'Policing the port, watching the city. Manifestations of organised crime in the port of Genoa', Policing and Society 31: 639-655; Sergi, A. (2022), 'Playing Pac-Man in Portville: policing the dilution and fragmentation of drug importations through major seaports', European Journal of Criminology 19, 674-691.
- (<sup>195</sup>) Sergi, A. (2022), Port of Piraeus: trafficking, organised crime and the changing face of the city-port landscape. Full report of 'SecurPorts - opportunities and vulnerabilities for organised crime in major seaports', https://www.researchgate.net/publication/362284572\_port\_of\_piraeus\_trafficking\_organised\_crime\_the\_c

hanging face of the city-port landscape.

- (<sup>196</sup>) *Marine Insight*, '15 Major Ports in Spain', May 4 2021, https://www.marineinsight.com/know-more/majorports-in-spain/.
- (<sup>197</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute, 63, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/TARGET-OnlineVersion-v2022-3.pdf.
- (<sup>198</sup>) Interview with a representative of Garda National Drugs and Organised Crime Bureau (Ireland) on August
   4, 2022; interview with representatives of Brottsförebyggande rådet (Sweden) on September 12, 2022.
- (<sup>199</sup>) Europol (2022), 'Spanish authorities break into narco bank', https://www.europol.europa.eu/mediapress/newsroom/news/spanish-authorities-break-narco-bank; Europol (2022), 'One of Europe's biggest money launderers arrested in Spain', https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/one-ofeurope%E2%80%99s-biggest-money-launderers-arrested-in-spain.
- (<sup>200</sup>) Eurojust, 'Action against Italian mafia in Spain: 32 arrests', 20 September 2022, https://www.eurojust.europa.eu/news/action-gainst-italian-mafia-spain-32-arrests.
- (<sup>201</sup>) Dressler, M., Vandewege, C. and Waebens, S. (2022), 'Gun violence in Spain: analysing the nexus of firearms and drugs trafficking', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*. Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute; Verdú, D. (2016), 'Who are Spain's gun owners?', *El País*, 25 October, https://elpais.com/elpais/2016/10/24/inenglish/1477298153 810511.html.
- (<sup>202</sup>) Dressler, M., Vandewege, C. and Waebens, S. (2022), 'Gun violence in Spain: analysing the nexus of firearms and drugs trafficking', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*. Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute.
- (<sup>203</sup>) *RTVE*, 'Comando Investigación En manos de la mafia', https://www.rtve.es/play/videos/comandoactualidad/en-manos-de-la-mafia/6451743/; *El País*, 'Desarticulada una "subcontrata" que proporcionaba armas a los narcos del Estrecho', 20 February 2019, https://elpais.com/politica/2019/02/20/actualidad/1550675143\_549917.html; Dressler, M., Vandewege, C. and Waebens, S. (2022), 'Gun violence in Spain: analysing the nexus of firearms and drugs trafficking', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*, Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute; *Las Provincias*, 'El mercado negro de armas en la Comunitat, 17 March 2018, https://www.lasprovincias.es/comunitat/cien-investigados-tener-20180226164508-nt.html; *El País*, The changing face of Spain's drug trade', 3 February 2021, https://english.elpais.com/spanish\_news/2021-02-03/spain-and-its-narcotraffickers.html.
- (<sup>204</sup>) Dressler, M., Vandewege, C. and Waebens, S. (2022), 'Gun violence in Spain: analysing the nexus of firearms and drugs trafficking', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*. Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute.
- (<sup>205</sup>) See for example, Ortega Dolz, O. et al. (2021), 'The changing face of Spain's drug trade', *El País*, 3 February 2021, https://english.elpais.com/spanish\_news/2021-02-03/spain-and-its-narcotraffickers.html; Sánchez, N. (2020), 'Los narcos se quedan sin proveedor de armas de guerra', *El País*, 29 December 2020, https://elpais.com/espana/2020-12-29/los-narcos-se-quedan-sin-proveedor-de-armas-deguerra.html; Dressler, M., Vandewege, C. and Waebens, S. (2022), 'Gun violence in Spain: analysing the nexus of firearms and drugs trafficking', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*. Brussels, Flemish Peace Institute.
- (<sup>206</sup>) Reuter, P. (2014), 'Drug markets and organised crime', in: Paoli, L. (ed.), *The Oxford handbook on organised crime*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- (<sup>207</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report 2019*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2022), *European drug report 2022: trends and developments*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>208</sup>) Jönsson, E. and Nilsson, E. (2019), Shootings in criminal milieux. An interview study. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.62c6cfa2166eca5d70e4041/1615396537354/2019\_Shootings\_in\_criminal\_mili eux.pdf.
- (<sup>209</sup>) Reuter, P. (2014), 'Drug markets and organised crime', in: Paoli, L. (ed.), *The Oxford handbook on organised crime*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- (<sup>210</sup>) Lizotte, A. J., Krohn, M. D., Howell, J. C., Tobin, K. and Howard, G. J. (2000), 'Factors influencing gun carrying among young urban males over the adolescent- young adult life course', *Criminology* 38:3, 811-834.
- (<sup>211</sup>) Bruzz, 'Drugsgeweld in Molenbeek: "Plots kunnen jongeren hun hele familie onderhouden" ', 29 June 2022, https://www.bruzz.be/veiligheid/drugsgeweld-molenbeek-plots-kunnen-jongeren-hun-hele-familie-onderhouden-2022-06-29, consulted on 7 November 2022; Vesterhav, D. and Korsell, L. (2016), Criminal networks and groups: police perception of power structures and criminal markets. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention,

https://bra.se/download/18.4a33c027159a89523b11c65d/1485182325798/2016\_12\_Criminal\_networks\_a nd\_groups.pdf; *Le Monde*, 'A Marseille, l'extrême violence se banalise chez les jeunes impliqués dans le traffic de drogue', 31 January 2022, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2022/01/31/a-marseille-la-banalisation-de-l-extreme-violence-chez-les-plus-jeunes-acteurs-du-trafic-de-drogue\_6111696\_3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.

- (<sup>212</sup>) May, T. and Hough, M. (2004), 'Drug markets and distribution systems', *Addiction Research and Theory* 12:6, 549-563.
- (<sup>213</sup>) Gerell, M., Sturup, J., Magnusson, M., Nilvall, K., Khoshnood, A. and Rostami, A. (2021), 'Open drug markets, vulnerable neighbourhoods and gun violence in two Swedish cities', *Journal of Policing, Intelligence and Counter Terrorism* 16:3, 223-244; May, T. and Hough, M. (2004), 'Drug markets and distribution systems', *Addiction Research and Theory* 12:6, 549-563; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report 2019*, Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.
- (<sup>214</sup>) Friman, H. R. (2009), 'Drug markets and the selective use of violence', *Crime, Law and Social Change* 52, 285-295.
- (<sup>215</sup>) Duquet, N. (2020), Illicit trafficking in firearms, their parts, components and ammunition to, from and across the European Union. Regional Analysis Report, Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, https://www.unodc.org/documents/firearms-protocol/2020/UNODC-EU-Report-A8\_FINAL.pdf; Lizotte, A. J., Krohn, M. D., Howell, J. C., Tobin, K. and Howard, G. J. (2000), 'Factors influencing gun carrying among young urban males over the adolescent- young adult life course', Criminology 38:3, 811-834.
- (<sup>216</sup>) Coomber, R. (2015), 'A tale of two cities: understanding differences in levels of heroin/crack marketrelated violence – A two city comparison', *Criminal Justice Review* 40:1, 7-31; May, T. and Hough, M. (2004), 'Drug markets and distribution systems', *Addiction Research and Theory* 12:6, 549-563.
- (<sup>217</sup>) Bruzz, 'Drugsgeweld in Molenbeek: "Plots kunnen jongeren hun hele familie onderhouden" ', 29 June 2022, https://www.bruzz.be/veiligheid/drugsgeweld-molenbeek-plots-kunnen-jongeren-hun-hele-familieonderhouden-2022-06-29, consulted on 7 November 2022.
- (<sup>218</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2022), European drug report 2022: trends and developments, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>219</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report 2019*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2022), *European drug report 2022: trends and developments*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>220</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2022), *EU drug market: cocaine* – *in-depth analysis*, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/eu-drug-markets/cocaine\_en.
- (<sup>221</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report 2019*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg; European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2022), *European drug report 2022: trends and developments*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>222</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction and Europol (2019), *EU drug markets report* 2019, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (223) May, T. and Hough, M. (2004), 'Drug markets and distribution systems', Addiction Research and Theory 12:6, 549-563.
- (<sup>224</sup>) May, T. and Hough, M. (2004), 'Drug markets and distribution systems', *Addiction Research and Theory* 12:6, 549-563.
- (<sup>225</sup>) Tollin, K., Hammar, L. and Jonsson, A. (2021), *Illegal drug markets in Sweden. A study of smuggling, street dealing, internet sales and buyers*. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.
- (<sup>226</sup>) Coomber, R. (2015), 'A tale of two cities: understanding differences in levels of heroin/crack marketrelated violence – A two city comparison', *Criminal Justice Review* 40:1, 7-31.
- (<sup>227</sup>) *Corriere della sera*, 'Ammette l'omicidio ma dichiara: "Sono stato rapinato" ', 27 December 2022, https://www.toscanamedianews.it/grosseto-ammette-lomicidio-ma-dichiara-sono-stato-rapina.htm, consulted on 17 November 2022.
- (<sup>228</sup>) Jönsson, E. and Nilsson, E. (2019), Shootings in criminal milieux. an interview study. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.62c6cfa2166eca5d70e4041/1615396537354/2019\_Shootings\_in\_criminal\_mili eux.pdf.
- (<sup>229</sup>) Vesterhav, D. and Korsell, L. (2016), *Criminal networks and groups: police perception of power structures and criminal markets*. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention,

 $https://bra.se/download/18.4a33c027159a89523b11c65d/1485182325798/2016\_12\_Criminal\_networks\_and\_groups.pdf$ 

- (<sup>230</sup>) Sturup, J., Rostami, A., Gerell, M. and Sandholm, A. (2017), 'Near-repeat shootings in contemporary Sweden 2011 to 2015', *Security Journal* 31:1, 73-92, doi:10.1057/s41284-017-0089-y.
- (<sup>231</sup>) Ratcliffe, J. H. and Rengert, G. F. (2008), 'Near-repeat patterns in Philadelphia shootings', *Security Journal* 21:1-2, 58-76; Wells, W., WU, L. and Ye, X. (2012), 'Patterns of near-repeat gun assault in Houston', *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency* 49:2, 186-212; Wyant, B. R., Taylor, R. B., Ratcliffe, J. H. and Wood, J. (2012), 'Deterrence, firearm arrests, and subsequent shootings: a micro-level spatio-temporal analysis', *Justice Quarterly* 29:4, 524-545; Youstin, T. J., Nobles, M. R., Ward, J. T. and Cook, C. L. (2011), 'Assessing the generalizability of the near repeat phenomenon', *Criminal Justice and Behavior* 38:10, 1042-1063.
- (<sup>232</sup>) Sturup, J., Rostami, A., Gerell, M. and Sandholm, A. (2017), 'Near-repeat shootings in contemporary Sweden 2011 to 2015', *Security Journal* 31:1, 73-92, doi:10.1057/s41284-017-0089-y.
- (<sup>233</sup>) Pease, K. (1998), *Repeat victimisation: taking stock.* Crime detection and Prevention Series, Paper 90, London: Home Office.
- (<sup>234</sup>) Sturup, J., Rostami, A., Gerell, M. and Sandholm, A. (2017), 'Near-repeat shootings in contemporary Sweden 2011 to 2015', *Security Journal* 31:1, 73-92, doi:10.1057/s41284-017-0089-y.
- (<sup>235</sup>) Coomber, R. (2015), 'A tale of two cities: understanding differences in levels of heroin/crack marketrelated violence – A two city comparison', *Criminal Justice Review* 40:1, 7-31.
- (236) Vesterhav, D. and Korsell, L. (2016), Criminal networks and groups: police perception of power structures and criminal markets. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.4a33c027159a89523b11c65d/1485182325798/2016 12 Criminal networks a nd\_groups.pdf; Öberg, J. (2020), Homicide in the criminal milieu. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.7d27ebd916ea64de5304f56c/1614334299174/2020 4 Homicide in the crimi nal milieu.pdf; France3, 'Trafic de drogue: lute de territoires sanglante à Marseille, les dessous de la guerre des stups', 14 September 2021, https://france3-regions.francetvinfo.fr/provence-alpes-cote-dazur/bouches-du-rhone/marseille/trafic-de-drogue-lutte-de-territoires-sanglante-a-marseille-les-dessousde-la-guerre-des-stups-2244973.html, consulted on 11 October 2022; Le Journal du Dimanche, 'Narcobanditisme: quand les tueurs à gages marseillais s'exportent jusqu'en Île-de-France', 3 August 2022, https://www.lejdd.fr/Societe/narcobanditisme-quand-les-tueurs-a-gages-marseillais-sexportentjusquen-ile-de-france-4125835, consulted on 11 October 2022; Le Monde, 'Marseille frappée par la violence croissante du traffic de drogue', 23 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/23/a-marseille-I-ete-meurtrier-n-en-finitplus 6092087 3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022; Aftonbladet, 'Här är de unga männen som kallar sig "Husbys hyenor", 16 November 2021, https://www.aftonbladet.se/nyheter/krim/a/56VqLm/21-aringenleder-husbyshyenor, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>237</sup>) Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Vijftienjarige verdachte opgepakt voor jongste aanslagen in drugsmilieu', 18 November 2022, https://www.hln.be/antwerpen/vijftienjarige-verdachte-opgepakt-voor-jongste-aanslagenin-drugsmilieu~ab4bea3b/ consulted on 21 November 2022.
- (<sup>238</sup>) SVT, 'Efter mordet i Oxhagen fyra personer döms för medhjälp till mord', 28 May 2021, https://www.svt.se/nyheter/lokalt/orebro/efter-mordet-i-oxhagen-i-dag-kommer-domen, consulted on 15 November 2022.
- (<sup>239</sup>) Duquet, N. (2020), Illicit trafficking in firearms, their parts, components and ammunition to, from and across the European Union. Regional Analysis Report, Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, https://www.unodc.org/documents/firearms-protocol/2020/UNODC-EU-Report-A8\_FINAL.pdf.
- (<sup>240</sup>) Tollin, K., Hammar, L. and Jonsson, A. (2021), *Illegal drug markets in Sweden. A study of smuggling, street dealing, internet sales and buyers*. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.282b7a80182ac29f6b780/1660809686672/2022%20Illegal%20drug%20marke ts%20in%20Sweden.pdf.
- (<sup>241</sup>) *Svd*, 'Anhöriga i skottlinje del av en större hänsynslöshet', 31 August 2019, https://www.svd.se/a/dOpBXq/unga-kriminella-driver-pa-valdet-storre-hansynsloshet, consulted on 18 November 2022.
- (<sup>242</sup>) Jönsson, E. and Nilsson, E. (2019), Shootings in criminal milieux. An interview study. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.62c6cfa2166eca5d70e4041/1615396537354/2019\_Shootings\_in\_criminal\_mili eux.pdf.
- (<sup>243</sup>) Duquet, N. (2020), Illicit trafficking in firearms, their parts, components and ammunition to, from and across the European Union. Regional Analysis Report, Vienna: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, https://www.unodc.org/documents/firearms-protocol/2020/UNODC-EU-Report-A8\_FINAL.pdf; Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe, Brussels:

Flemish Peace Institute, 80, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/20211221-rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.

- (<sup>244</sup>) Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Twee minderjarigen (15 en 16) opgepakt met drugs en vuurwapen', 16 November 2022, https://www.hln.be/essen/twee-minderjarigen-16-en-15-opgepakt-met-drugs-envuurwapen~ada42d3f/, consulted on 17 November 2022.
- (<sup>245</sup>) Omroep West, 'Drugs en vuurwapens gevonden in Haagse woning, zes mannen opgepakt', 18 August 2022, https://www.omroepwest.nl/nieuws/4615201/drugs-en-vuurwapens-gevonden-in-haagse-woningzes-mannen-opgepakt, consulted on 21 November 2022.
- (<sup>246</sup>) Chlebowicz, P., Moszczyński, J., Safjański, T. and Buczyński, S. (2022), The success story? An in-depth analysis of illicit firearm-trafficking and gun violence in Poland, in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*. Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2022/10/TARGET-7CountryReports-FPI-def.pdf.
- (<sup>247</sup>) Dressler, M., Vandewege C. and Waebens, S. (2022), Gun violence in Spain: analysing the nexus of firearms and drugs trafficking, in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Pulling the trigger: gun violence in Europe*. Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/TARGET-7CountryReports-FPI-def.pdf.
- (<sup>248</sup>) Le soir, 'Bruxelles: des tirs <<à l'arme de guerre>> entendus dans les Marolles', 22 November 2022, https://www.lesoir.be/478475/article/2022-11-22/bruxelles-des-tirs-larme-de-guerre-entendus-dans-lesmarolles, consulted on 22 November 2022.
- (<sup>249</sup>) Bruzz, 'Drugsgeweld in Molenbeek: "Plots kunnen jongeren hun hele familie onderhouden" ', 29 June 2022, https://www.bruzz.be/veiligheid/drugsgeweld-molenbeek-plots-kunnen-jongeren-hun-hele-familie-onderhouden-2022-06-29, consulted on 7 November 2022; *Het Laatste Nieuws*, 'Bende-oorlog wordt op straat uitgevochten in Molenbeek. Drugscriminelen strijden om territorium', 22 June 2022, https://web.belga.press/explore/kiosk/publications/276830/6?date=1655856000000&edition=Antwerpen& mediumType=NEWSPAPER&page=14&subId=6, consulted on 8 November 2022; *Bruzz*, 'Drugsgeweld in Molenbeek: het is wachten op het eerste burgerslachtoffer', 21 June 2022, https://www.bruzz.be/opinie/drugsgeweld-molenbeek-het-wachten-op-het-eerste-burgerslachtoffer-2022-06-21#:~:text=Drugsgeweld%20in%20Molenbeek%3A%20het%20is%20wachten%20op%20het%20eerste% 20burgerslachtoffer,-

opinieSint%2DJans&text=%E2%80%9CSchool%20net%20gedaan.,de%20Whatsappgroep%20van%20de %20redactie, consulted on 8 November 2022.

- (<sup>250</sup>) VRT, '22 schietpartijen in een half jaar tijd: geweld in Brusselse gemeentes neemt almaar toe', 28 June 2022, https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2022/06/28/toename-van-geweld-in-brussel/#:~:text=Het%20geweld%20blijft%20toenemen%20in,en%20de%20federale%20politie%20beken dgemaakt, consulted on 8 November 2022.
- (<sup>251</sup>) Bruzz, 'Drugsgeweld in Molenbeek: "Plots kunnen jongeren hun hele familie onderhouden" ', 29 June 2022, https://www.bruzz.be/veiligheid/drugsgeweld-molenbeek-plots-kunnen-jongeren-hun-hele-familie-onderhouden-2022-06-29, consulted on 7 November 2022; Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Bende-oorlog wordt op straat uitgevochten in Molenbeek. Drugscriminelen strijden om territorium', 22 June 2022, https://web.belga.press/explore/kiosk/publications/276830/6?date=1655856000000&edition=Antwerpen& mediumType=NEWSPAPER&page=14&subId=6, consulted on 8 November 2022; Bruzz, 'Drugsgeweld in Molenbeek: het is wachten op het eerste burgerslachtoffer', 21 June 2022, https://www.bruzz.be/opinie/drugsgeweld-molenbeek-het-wachten-op-het-eerste-burgerslachtoffer-2022-06-

21#:~:text=Drugsgeweld%20in%20Molenbeek%3A%20het%20is%20wachten%20op%20het%20eerste% 20burgerslachtoffer,-

opinieSint%2DJans&text=%E2%80%9CSchool%20net%20gedaan.,de%20Whatsappgroep%20van%20de %20redactie, consulted on 8 November 2022.

- (<sup>252</sup>) Bruzz, 'Drugsgeweld in Molenbeek: "Plots kunnen jongeren hun hele familie onderhouden" ', 29 June 2022, https://www.bruzz.be/veiligheid/drugsgeweld-molenbeek-plots-kunnen-jongeren-hun-hele-familieonderhouden-2022-06-29, consulted on 7 November 2022.
- (253) Collins, J. and Swoveland, E. (2014), 'The Impact of gun violence', Children's Voice 23:1, 10-13.
- (<sup>254</sup>) Gerell, M., Sturup, J., Magnusson, M., Nilvall, K., Khoshnood, A. and Rostami, A. (2021), 'Open drug markets, vulnerable neighbourhoods and gun violence in two Swedish cities', *Journal of Policing, Intelligence and Counter Terrorism* 16:3, 223-244; Lizotte, A. J., Krohn, M. D., Howell, J. C., Tobin, K. and Howard, G. J. (2000), 'Factors influencing gun carrying among young urban males over the adolescentyoung adult life course', *Criminology* 38:3, 811-834.
- (<sup>255</sup>) *Le Monde*, ' "Bassens est monté sur la Paternelle et la guerre a commence": Marseille entre traffic de drogue et règlements de compte', 12 August 2021,

https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/12/guerre-des-gangs-trafic-de-drogue-et-reglements-decomptes-un-ete-meurtrier-a-marseille\_6091237\_3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.

- (256) France3, 'Trafic de drogue: lute de territoires sanglante à Marseille, les dessous de la guerre des stups', 14 September 2021, https://france3-regions.francetvinfo.fr/provence-alpes-cote-d-azur/bouches-durhone/marseille/trafic-de-droque-lutte-de-territoires-sanglante-a-marseille-les-dessous-de-la-guerre-desstups-2244973.html, consulted on 11 October 2022; Le Journal du Dimanche, 'Narcobanditisme: quand les tueurs à gages marseillais s'exportent jusqu'en Île-de-France', 3 August 2022, https://www.lejdd.fr/Societe/narcobanditisme-quand-les-tueurs-a-gages-marseillais-sexportent-jusquenile-de-france-4125835, consulted on 11 October 2022; Le Monde, ' "Bassens est monté sur la Paternelle et la guerre a commence": Marseille entre traffic de drogue et règlements de compte', 12 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/12/guerre-des-gangs-trafic-de-drogue-et-reglements-decomptes-un-ete-meurtrier-a-marseille 6091237 3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022; Le Monde, 'Marseille frappée par la violence croissante du traffic de drogue', 23 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/23/a-marseille-I-ete-meurtrier-n-en-finitplus 6092087 3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022; Le Monde, 'A Marseille, l'extrême violence se banalise chez les jeunes impliqués dans le traffic de drogue', 31 January 2022, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2022/01/31/a-marseille-la-banalisation-de-l-extreme-violence-chezles-plus-jeunes-acteurs-du-trafic-de-drogue\_6111696\_3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>257</sup>) France3, 'Trafic de drogue: lute de territoires sanglante à Marseille, les dessous de la guerre des stups', 14 September 2021, https://france3-regions.francetvinfo.fr/provence-alpes-cote-d-azur/bouches-durhone/marseille/trafic-de-drogue-lutte-de-territoires-sanglante-a-marseille-les-dessous-de-la-guerre-desstups-2244973.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>258</sup>) France3, 'Trafic de drogue: lute de territoires sanglante à Marseille, les dessous de la guerre des stups', 14 September 2021, https://france3-regions.francetvinfo.fr/provence-alpes-cote-d-azur/bouches-durhone/marseille/trafic-de-drogue-lutte-de-territoires-sanglante-a-marseille-les-dessous-de-la-guerre-desstups-2244973.html, consulted on 11 October 2022; Le Monde, 'Marseille frappée par la violence croissante du traffic de drogue', 23 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/23/amarseille-l-ete-meurtrier-n-en-finit-plus\_6092087\_3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022; Le Journal du Dimanche, 'Narcobanditisme: quand les tueurs à gages marseillais s'exportent jusqu'en Île-de-France', 3 August 2022, https://www.lejdd.fr/Societe/narcobanditisme-quand-les-tueurs-a-gages-marseillaissexportent-jusquen-ile-de-france-4125835, consulted on 11 October 2022; 20 minutes, 'Marseille: Dix-huit armes, 3.000 munitions et 20 kilos de drogue saisis dans une cave du centre-ville', 19 June 2022, https://www.20minutes.fr/faits\_divers/3310943-20220619-marseille-dix-huit-armes-3000-munitions-20kilos-drogue-saisis-cave-centre-ville, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>259</sup>) Le Monde, 'Marseille frappée par la violence croissante du traffic de drogue', 23 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/23/a-marseille-l-ete-meurtrier-n-en-finitplus\_6092087\_3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022; actuMarseille, 'Interview: Dominique Laurens, procureure de Marseille: "drogue, proxénétisme... Nos juridictions sont débordées" ', 15 March 2022, https://actu.fr/provence-alpes-cote-d-azur/marseille\_13055/dominique-laurens-procureure-de-marseilledrogue-proxenetisme-nos-juridictions-sont-debordees\_49167152.html, consulted on 11 October 2022; *France3*, 'Trafic de drogue: lute de territoires sanglante à Marseille, les dessous de la guerre des stups', 14 September 2021, https://france3-regions.francetvinfo.fr/provence-alpes-cote-d-azur/bouches-durhone/marseille/trafic-de-drogue-lutte-de-territoires-sanglante-a-marseille-les-dessous-de-la-guerre-desstups-2244973.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>260</sup>) France3, 'Trafic de drogue: lute de territoires sanglante à Marseille, les dessous de la guerre des stups', 14 September 2021, https://france3-regions.francetvinfo.fr/provence-alpes-cote-d-azur/bouches-durhone/marseille/trafic-de-drogue-lutte-de-territoires-sanglante-a-marseille-les-dessous-de-la-guerre-desstups-2244973.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>261</sup>) Le Monde, ' "Bassens est monté sur la Paternelle et la guerre a commence": Marseille entre traffic de drogue et règlements de compte', 12 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/12/guerre-des-gangs-trafic-de-drogue-et-reglements-decomptes-un-ete-meurtrier-a-marseille 6091237 3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>262</sup>) 20 minutes, 'Marseille: Dix-huit armes, 3.000 munitions et 20 kilos de drogue saisis dans une cave du centre-ville', 19 June 2022, https://www.20minutes.fr/faits\_divers/3310943-20220619-marseille-dix-huitarmes-3000-munitions-20-kilos-drogue-saisis-cave-centre-ville, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>263</sup>) Journal du Dimanche, 'Narcobanditisme: quand les tueurs à gages marseillais s'exportent jusqu'en Île-de-France', 3 August 2022, https://www.lejdd.fr/Societe/narcobanditisme-quand-les-tueurs-a-gagesmarseillais-sexportent-jusquen-ile-de-france-4125835, consulted on 11 October 2022; *Le Monde*, ' "Bassens est monté sur la Paternelle et la guerre a commence": Marseille entre traffic de drogue et règlements de compte', 12 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/12/guerre-desgangs-trafic-de-drogue-et-reglements-de-comptes-un-ete-meurtrier-a-marseille\_6091237\_3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022; *Le Monde*, 'Marseille frappée par la violence croissante du traffic de

drogue', 23 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/23/a-marseille-l-ete-meurtrier-n-en-finit-plus\_6092087\_3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.

- (<sup>264</sup>) Le Monde, ' "Bassens est monté sur la Paternelle et la guerre a commence": Marseille entre traffic de drogue et règlements de compte', 12 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/12/guerre-des-gangs-trafic-de-drogue-et-reglements-decomptes-un-ete-meurtrier-a-marseille\_6091237\_3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>265</sup>) Le Monde, ' "Bassens est monté sur la Paternelle et la guerre a commence": Marseille entre traffic de drogue et règlements de compte', 12 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/12/guerre-des-gangs-trafic-de-drogue-et-reglements-decomptes-un-ete-meurtrier-a-marseille 6091237 3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>266</sup>) France3, 'Trafic de drogue: lute de territoires sanglante à Marseille, les dessous de la guerre des stups', 14 September 2021, https://france3-regions.francetvinfo.fr/provence-alpes-cote-d-azur/bouches-durhone/marseille/trafic-de-drogue-lutte-de-territoires-sanglante-a-marseille-les-dessous-de-la-guerre-desstups-2244973.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>267</sup>) Le Monde, 'A Marseille, l'extrême violence se banalise chez les jeunes impliqués dans le traffic de drogue', 31 January 2022, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2022/01/31/a-marseille-la-banalisationde-l-extreme-violence-chez-les-plus-jeunes-acteurs-du-trafic-de-drogue\_6111696\_3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>268</sup>) Le Monde, ' "Bassens est monté sur la Paternelle et la guerre a commence": Marseille entre traffic de drogue et règlements de compte', 12 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/12/guerre-des-gangs-trafic-de-drogue-et-reglements-de-comptes-un-ete-meurtrier-a-marseille\_6091237\_3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022; Le Monde, 'Marseille frappée par la violence croissante du traffic de drogue', 23 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/23/a-marseille-l-ete-meurtrier-n-en-finit-plus 6092087\_3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>269</sup>) Le Monde, ' "Bassens est monté sur la Paternelle et la guerre a commence": Marseille entre traffic de drogue et règlements de compte', 12 August 2021, https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2021/08/12/guerre-des-gangs-trafic-de-drogue-et-reglements-decomptes-un-ete-meurtrier-a-marseille\_6091237\_3224.html, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (270) Florquin, N. and Desmarais, A. (2018), 'Lethal legacies: illicit firearms and terrorism in France', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Triggering terror: illicit guns markets and firearms acquisition of terrorist networks in Europe. Project SAFTE.* Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute.
- (<sup>271</sup>) Duquet, N. and Vanden Auweele, D. (2021), *Targeting gun violence and trafficking in Europe*, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute, 80, https://vlaamsvredesinstituut.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/20211221rapportTARGET-web-def.pdf.
- (<sup>272</sup>) Khoshnood, A. (2018), 'Firearm-related violence in Sweden A systematic review', *Aggression and Violent Behavior* 42, 43-51.
- (<sup>273</sup>) Öberg, J. (2020), *Homicide in the criminal milieu*. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.7d27ebd916ea64de5304f56c/1614334299174/2020\_4\_Homicide\_in\_the\_crimi nal\_milieu.pdf; Khoshnood, A. (2018), Firearm-related violence in Sweden – A systematic review. Aggression and Violent Behavior, 42, 43-51.
- (<sup>274</sup>) Sturup, J., Rostami, A., Gerell, M. and Sandholm, A. (2017), 'Near-repeat shootings in contemporary Sweden 2011 to 2015', *Security Journal* 31:1, 73-92, doi:10.1057/s41284-017-0089-y; Khoshnood, A. (2018), 'Firearm-related violence in Sweden – A systematic review', *Aggression and Violent Behavior* 42, 43-51.
- (<sup>275</sup>) Khoshnood, A. (2018), 'Firearm-related violence in Sweden A systematic review', Aggression and Violent Behavior 42, 43-51; Öberg, J. (2020), Homicide in the criminal milieu. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.7d27ebd916ea64de5304f56c/1614334299174/2020\_4\_Homicide\_in\_the\_crimi nal\_milieu.pdf; Vesterhav, D. and Korsell, L. (2016), Criminal networks and groups: Police perception of power structures and criminal markets. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.4a33c027159a89523b11c65d/1485182325798/2016\_12\_Criminal\_networks\_a nd\_groups.pdf.
- (<sup>276</sup>) Jönsson, E. and Nilsson, E. (2019), Shootings in criminal milieux. An interview study. Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention, https://bra.se/download/18.62c6cfa2166eca5d70e4041/1615396537354/2019\_Shootings\_in\_criminal\_mili eux.pdf.
- (<sup>277</sup>) Tollin, K., Hammar, L. and Jonsson, A. (2021), *Illegal drug markets in Sweden. A study of smuggling, street dealing, internet sales and buyers.* Stockholm: The Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention,

https://bra.se/download/18.282b7a80182ac29f6b780/1660809686672/2022%20Illegal%20drug%20marke ts%20in%20Sweden.pdf.

- (<sup>278</sup>) May, T. and Hough, M. (2004), 'Drug markets and distribution systems', *Addiction Research and Theory* 12:6, 549-563.
- (<sup>279</sup>) Svd, 'Gängskrigets kärna: 20 unga fällda för 330 brott', 5 May 2020, https://www.svd.se/a/yvq1oE/gangkrigets-karna-kartlagd-20-unga-fallda-for-330-brott, consulted on 18 November 2022.
- (<sup>280</sup>) Expressen, 'Här mördades de två bröderna i Rinkeby', 9 December 2016, https://www.expressen.se/nyheter/har-mordades-de-tva-broderna-i-rinkeby/, consulted on 23 November 2022; Svd, 'Gängskrigets kärna: 20 unga fällda för 330 brott', 5 May 2020, https://www.svd.se/a/yvq1oE/gangkrigets-karna-kartlagd-20-unga-fallda-for-330-brott, consulted on 18 November 2022.
- (<sup>281</sup>) Svd, 'Gängskrigets kärna: 20 unga fällda för 330 brott', 5 May 2020, https://www.svd.se/a/yvq1oE/gangkrigets-karna-kartlagd-20-unga-fallda-for-330-brott, consulted on 18 November 2022.
- (<sup>282</sup>) *Svd*, 'Gängskrigets kärna: 20 unga fällda för 330 brott', 5 May 2020, https://www.svd.se/a/yvq1oE/gangkrigets-karna-kartlagd-20-unga-fallda-for-330-brott, consulted on 18 November 2022.
- (<sup>283</sup>) *Expressen*, 'Man sköts ihjäl med åtta skott', 31 December 2017, https://www.expressen.se/nyheter/skottskadad-man-hittad-i-garage-avled-pa-platsen/, consulted on 23 November 2022.
- (<sup>284</sup>) Expressen, '16-åring begärd häktad för pizzeriamord', 2 March 2018, https://www.expressen.se/nyheter/brottscentralen/16-aring-begard-haktad-for-pizzeriamord/, consulted on 23 November 2022; Svd, 'Gängskrigets kärna: 20 unga fällda för 330 brott', 5 May 2020, https://www.svd.se/a/yvq1oE/gangkrigets-karna-kartlagd-20-unga-fallda-for-330-brott, consulted on 18 November 2022.
- (<sup>285</sup>) Svd, 'Gängskrigets kärna: 20 unga fällda för 330 brott', 5 May 2020, https://www.svd.se/a/yvq1oE/gangkrigets-karna-kartlagd-20-unga-fallda-for-330-brott, consulted on 18 November 2022.
- (<sup>286</sup>) *SVT*, 'Åtalade gängmedlemmarna döms för danska dubbelmordet', 28 August 2020, https://www.svt.se/nyheter/inrikes/de-atalade-for-dubbelmordet-i-danska-herlev-doms-skyldiga, consulted on 22 November 2022.
- (<sup>287</sup>) Aftonbladet, 'Här är de unga männen som kallar sig "Husbys hyenor" ', 16 November 2021, https://www.aftonbladet.se/nyheter/krim/a/56VqLm/21-aringen-leder-husbyshyenor, consulted on 11 October 2022; Expressen, 'Trion tog sig upp i "Shottaz yngre" – nu är alla skjutna, 12 December 2021, https://www.expressen.se/nyheter/krim/trion-tog-sig-upp-i-shottaz-yngre-nu-ar-alla-skjutna/, consulted on 23 November 2022.
- (<sup>288</sup>) Aftonbladet, 'Här är de unga männen som kallar sig "Husbys hyenor" ', 16 November 2021, https://www.aftonbladet.se/nyheter/krim/a/56VqLm/21-aringen-leder-husbyshyenor, consulted on 11 October 2022.
- (<sup>289</sup>) Gerell, M., Sturup, J., Magnusson, M., Nilvall, K., Khoshnood, A. and Rostami, A. (2021), 'Open drug markets, vulnerable neighbourhoods and gun violence in two Swedish cities', *Journal of Policing, Intelligence and Counter Terrorism* 16:3, 223-244.
- (<sup>290</sup>) Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Beschoten dokwerker: "Verdacht? Ik ben slachtoffer!" ', 23 May 2017, https://www.hln.be/antwerpen/beschoten-dokwerker-verdacht-ik-ben-slachtoffer~a431de10/, consulted on 16 November 2022.
- (<sup>291</sup>) Gazet van Antwerpen, 'Ekeren: Drugsmaffia beschiet alweer foute woning', 15 July 2022, https://web.belga.press/explore/kiosk/publications/277687/4?date=1657843200000&edition=Kempen&me diumType=NEWSPAPER&page=6&subId=4, consulted on 16 November 2022.
- (<sup>292</sup>) Gazet van Antwerpen, 'Ekeren: Drugsmaffia beschiet alweer foute woning', 15 July 2022, https://web.belga.press/explore/kiosk/publications/277687/4?date=1657843200000&edition=Kempen&me diumType=NEWSPAPER&page=6&subId=4, consulted on 16 November 2022.
- (<sup>293</sup>) Het Nieuwsblad, 'Schutters nemen (opnieuw) verkeerde woning onder vuur in Willebroek: "Dit was een moordaanslag" ', 3 March 2022, https://www.nieuwsblad.be/cnt/dmf20220303\_94809879, consulted on 12 December 2022.
- (<sup>294</sup>) Sonnemans, S., 'Vergismoord weer volop in onderzoek. Nieuwe tip binnengekomen', *Algemeen Dagblad*, 16 November 2022.
- (295) VRT NWS, 'Misdaadjournalist versus onderwereld: moest Peter R. de Vries boeten voor zijn rol in "grootste drugsproces ooit"?', 7 July 2021, https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2021/07/07/de-vries/; VRT NWS,

'Nederlands Openbaar Ministerie: "Alle schijn dat moord op misdaadjournalist De Vries verband houdt met zijn werk" ', 18 October 2021, https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2021/10/18/proces-moord-peter-r-de-vries/.

- (<sup>296</sup>) Het Laatste Nieuws, 'Wagen met kalasjnikov gevonden aan woning van justitieminister Van Quickenborne: drie Nederlanders opgepakt', 25 September 2022, https://www.hln.be/kortrijk/wagen-metkalasjnikov-gevonden-aan-woning-van-justitieminister-van-quickenborne-drie-nederlandersopgepakt~ae17058c/, consulted on 8 December 2022.
- (<sup>297</sup>) *De Standaard*, 'Groen licht voor overlevering verdachten ontvoering Vincent Van Quickenborne', 26 October 2022, https://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20221026\_95126047, consulted on 8 December 2022.
- (<sup>298</sup>) *De Standaard*, 'Opdracht ontvoering Van Quickenborne komt van drugsmaffia', 26 September 2022, https://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20220925 97914502, consulted on 8 December 2022.
- (<sup>299</sup>) Gazet van Antwerpen, 'Waarom wil het drugsmilieu een justitieminister kidnappen? "Ze wilden hem mogelijk omruilen" ', 26 September 2022, https://www.gva.be/cnt/dmf20220925\_97294925#:~:text=een%20justitieminister%20kidnappen%3F-,%E2%80%9CZe%20wilden%20hem%20mogelijk%20omruilen%E2%80%9D,kwam%20uit%20het%20int ernationale%20drugsmilieu, consulted on 8 December 2022.
- (<sup>300</sup>) De Morgen, 'Minister Van Quickenborne en gezin opnieuw in safehouse na nieuwe dreiging', 8 December 2022, https://www.demorgen.be/snelnieuws/minister-van-quickenborne-en-gezin-opnieuw-in-safehousena-nieuwe-dreiging~bf7bb9d0/, consulted on 8 December 2022.
- (<sup>301</sup>) Het Laatste Nieuws, '11-jarige Firdaous komt om na beschieting in Merksem: wat weten we vanochtend al meer over dodelijke schietpartij', 10 January 2023, https://www.hln.be/merksem/11-jarige-firdaous-komtom-na-beschieting-in-merksem-wat-weten-we-vanochtend-al-meer-over-dodelijke-schietpartijbr~ab40f07c/, consulted on 10 January 2023; *De Standaard*, ' "Oom" Othman, de drugsbaron die officieel alleen luxehorloges verhandelt', 11 January 2023, https://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20230110\_93753608, consulted on 11 January 2023.
- (<sup>302</sup>) Aftonbladet, 'Bil exploderade fyra döda', 15 June 2015, https://www.aftonbladet.se/nyheter/a/ngV93L/bil-exploderade--fyra-doda, consulted on 23 November 2022; SVT, 'Två små barn döda på ett år – kan vara gängrelaterat', 23 August 2016, https://www.svt.se/nyheter/lokalt/vast/tva-barn-har-dott-i-gangkonflikter, consulted on 23 November 2022.
- (<sup>303</sup>) *SVT*, 'Två små barn döda på ett år kan vara gängrelaterat', 23 August 2016, https://www.svt.se/nyheter/lokalt/vast/tva-barn-har-dott-i-gangkonflikter, consulted on 23 November 2022.
- (<sup>304</sup>) SVT, 'Kvinna i 30-årsåldern död efter skottlossning i Malmö', 27 August 2019, https://www.svt.se/nyheter/lokalt/skane/larm-om-skottlossning-pa-sergels-vag-i-malmo, consulted on 23 November 2022; Svd, 'Anhöriga i skottlinje – del av en större hänsynslöshet', 31 August 2019, https://www.svd.se/a/dOpBXq/unga-kriminella-driver-pa-valdet-storre-hansynsloshet, consulted on 18 November 2022.
- (<sup>305</sup>) Gerell, M., Sturup, J., Magnusson, M., Nilvall, K., Khoshnood, A. and Rostami, A. (2021), 'Open drug markets, vulnerable neighbourhoods and gun violence in two Swedish cities', *Journal of Policing, Intelligence and Counter Terrorism* 16:3, 223-244; Collins, J. and Swoveland, E. (2014), 'The impact of gun violence', *Children's Voice* 23:1, 10-13.
- (<sup>306</sup>) *Expressen*, 'Här mördades de två bröderna i Rinkeby', 9 December 2016, https://www.expressen.se/nyheter/har-mordades-de-tva-broderna-i-rinkeby/, consulted on 23 November 2022.
- (<sup>307</sup>) Expressen, 'Här mördades de två bröderna i Rinkeby', 9 December 2016, https://www.expressen.se/nyheter/har-mordades-de-tva-broderna-i-rinkeby/, consulted on 23 November 2022.
- (<sup>308</sup>) Politico, 'Sweden's narco wars dominate election campaign', 5 September 2022, https://www.politico.eu/article/swedens-narco-war-dominate-election-campaign/, consulted on 12 December 2022.
- (<sup>309</sup>) Khoshnood, A. (2018), 'Firearm-related violence in Sweden A systematic review', *Aggression and Violent Behavior* 42, 43-51.
- (<sup>310</sup>) Martinsson, J. and Oscarsson, H. (2022), *Väljarna kan överraska valåret 2022*. Sweden: University of Gothenburg, https://mediestudier.se/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/vim-03-henriksson\_oscarsson.pdf.
- (<sup>311</sup>) Florquin, N. (2021), 'Gun violence: insights from international research', *Global Crime* 22:4, 288-311.
- (<sup>312</sup>) Basra, R. (2019), *Terrorism and drugs in Europe*. Background paper commissioned by the EMCDDA for the EU drug markets report 2019. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>313</sup>) European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (2018), Captagon: understanding today's illicit market, EMCDDA Papers, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg; Basra, R. (2019), Terrorism and drugs in Europe. Background paper commissioned by the EMCDDA for the EU drug markets report 2019. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.

- (<sup>314</sup>) Basra, R. (2019), *Terrorism and drugs in Europe*. Background paper commissioned by the EMCDDA for the EU drug markets report 2019. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg.
- (<sup>315</sup>) *Der Standard,* 'Drogen- und Waffenprozess gegen angeblich geläuterten Altrechten', 7 March 2022, https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000133894648/drogen-und-waffenprozess-gegen-angeblichgelaeuterten-altrechten
- (<sup>316</sup>) Europol (2016), 'Rose of the winds' international operation against drug trafficking', https://www.europol.europa.eu/media-press/newsroom/news/%E2%80%98rose-of-winds%E2%80%99-%E2%80%93-international-operation-against-drug-trafficking.
- (<sup>317</sup>) Duquet, N. and Goris, K. (2018), *Firearms acquisition by terrorists in Europe. Research findings and policy recommendations of Project SAFTE*. Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute.
- (<sup>318</sup>) Florquin, N. and Desmarais, A. (2018), 'Lethal legacies: illicit firearms and terrorism in France', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Triggering terror: illicit guns markets and firearms acquisition of terrorist networks in Europe. Project SAFTE.* Brussels: Flemish Peace Institut; *SudOuest*, 'Procès Merah: Mohamed Merah possédait sept armes', 6 October 2017, https://www.sudouest.fr/justice/proces-merah-mohamed-merah-possedait-sept-armes-3317134.php; *Liberation,* 'Procès Merah: Fettah Malki, le "commercial du quartier" ', 16 April 2019, https://www.liberation.fr/france/2019/04/16/proces-merah-fettah-malki-le-commercial-du-quartier\_1721791/.
- (<sup>319</sup>) Duquet, N. and Goris, K. (2018), 'The illicit gun market in Belgium: a lethal cocktail of criminal supply and terrorist demand', in: Duquet, N. (ed.), *Triggering terror: illicit gun markets and firearms acquisition of terrorist networks in Europe*, Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute.
- (<sup>320</sup>) Duquet, N. and Goris, K. (2018), Firearms acquisition by terrorists in Europe. Research findings and policy recommendations of Project SAFTE. Brussels: Flemish Peace Institute; Le Parisien, 'Musée juif de Bruxelles: trois ans de prison supplémentaires pour Bendrer', 4 November 2019, https://www.leparisien.fr/faits-divers/musee-juif-de-bruxelles-trois-ans-de-prison-supplementaires-pourbendrer-04-11-2019-8185992.php.